UNIVERSITY OF TWENTE.

Human-Robot Partnerships in various workplaces

MASTER'S THESIS

SONALI ORI

Supervisors:

prof. dr. ir. Cristina Zaga Daniel. P. Davison PhD

Master's thesis:

Sonali Ori August 2023

Interaction Technology Faculty of Electrical Engineering, Mathematics and Computer Science University of Twente P.O. Box 217 7500 AE Enschede The Netherlands

Acknowledgements

I want to express my deepest gratitude to all those who have supported and contributed to completing this thesis.

First, I would like to thank my supervisors, *Cristina and Daniel*. I want to thank you for your invaluable guidance and expertise throughout this entire process. Your insightful feedback and unwavering support have been instrumental in shaping this thesis. *Cristina*, Thank you for your commitment to always providing me with the necessary resources and for guiding me into the world of Human-Robot partnerships. Gaining valuable knowledge and insights on the subject and the broader field of HRI has been a fulfilling experience. *Daniel*, a huge thanks for jumping in at a crucial time in this thesis, and most importantly for your advice and extremely useful feedback.

I am also immensely grateful to the members of my thesis committee, *Dennis* thank you for your valuable input, constructive criticism, and thoughtful suggestions. Your expertise and scholarly insights have greatly enriched the quality of this research.

Thanks to all the participants of this research for generously sharing your design processes as HRI designers and for your openness in addressing ethical and social concerns. Your insights guided this research toward HRI being more reflexive and transdisciplinary. Special thanks to Dr.Suzanne Janssen, your expertise on how workers perceive new technology, have helped me craft my interview questions for designers.

I would like to thank all the members of my *thesis support group*, with a special mention to Tanja and Laura. Tanja, your role as the second coder in this research and our insightful discussions on the results have greatly influenced the shaping of this thesis. Laura, I am sincerely grateful for taking the time to read my thesis and for providing valuable feedback.

My gratitude goes out to all my *friends* who provided emotional support and ongoing motivation. In particular, I would like to extend my appreciation to *Ishita* for her unwavering patience in listening to my obsessive ramblings about my thesis, for allowing me to share my thoughts with her, and most importantly, for taking the time to read my thesis and offering constructive feedback. Your input has been truly enlightening.

Lastly, I want to express my heartfelt thanks to my *family*, who have always believed in me and supported me in everything I do. Mama and Papa, I am grateful for all the sacrifices you have made so that I can chase my dreams. Your love and encouragement motivate me to keep moving forward and strive for success in life. I am immensely thankful for your presence in my life. Sharad, my crazy beloved sibling, thanks for your support, always being available to pick up my calls, patiently listening to my ramblings about my thesis, and even finding humor in it all. Tante Sas, your guidance and support have been instrumental in helping me navigate life in a new country. I am truly grateful for your presence and constant encouragement. And to Rinish, words cannot fully express my gratitude for you and your significant impact on this journey. Your unwavering support, invaluable advice, endless motivation, wisdom, and infectious laughter have been a constant source of inspiration and joy.

Abstract

Due to the increasing usage of emerging technologies like robotics in various workplaces, the idea of collaborating with robots is becoming more realistic. And since it has not been that long since robots have been introduced in the workplace, other potential facets might appear and go beyond robot-worker interaction, such as social, organizational, or ethical facets. Therefore this study focused on understanding how designers and roboticists design the interaction between users and robots in the workplace while at the same time, they considering ethical and social facets in the design process. Gaining insights into designers' perspectives is essential to understand the factors that shape their design decisions and the potential implications for ethical and social considerations. In this study, nine participants from various universities in the Netherlands were interviewed and asked questions regarding their way of designing robots and how they take into account ethical and social considerations. The collected data, from nine participants from various universities in the Netherlands, was analyzed using Reflexive Thematic Analysis, which identified four themes and three sub-themes. The study revealed that common ethical concerns include deception and overtrusting technology, while social concerns related to acceptability, awareness, and trust were also identified. The study concludes by offering recommendations for future work in the field of Human-Robot Interaction.

Contents

Ac	Acknowledgements							
At	Abstract							
List of acronyms								
1 Introduction								
	1.1	Background	1					
	1.2	Thesis goals and Research questions	2					
	1.3	Structure of the Thesis	2					
		1.3.1 Reflexivity and Positionality Statement	3					
2	The	oretical framework	4					
	2.1	Human-Robot Partnerships	4					
	2.2	Understanding robots in various workplaces	6					
		2.2.1 Robots in the manufacturing industry	6					
		2.2.2 Robots in the agricultural industry	8					
		2.2.3 Robots in the Healthcare Industry	9					
	2.3	Understanding the designers' POV in Human-Robot collaboration	11					
		2.3.1 What methods do designers use?	11					
		2.3.2 New ethical integrative approaches in HRI	11					
		2.3.3 Design guidelines for Human-robot collaboration	13					
		2.3.4 Social and ethical dilemmas in designing Human-robot collaboration	13					
	2.4	Summary	14					
3	Met	hod	15					
	3.1	Method description	15					
	3.2	Participants and (ethical) Protocol	17					
	3.3	Data analysis	18					
		3.3.1 Reliability and Rigor	20					
4	Find	lings	22					
	4.1	Exploring moral dilemmas in HRI	24					
		4.1.1 Privacy concerns and risk	26					
	4.2	Technological transformations and social change	26					
		4.2.1 Revolutionizing HRI	28					
	4.3	Requirements for a holistic approach	30					
		4.3.1 Empowering collaboration in design	31					
	4.4	Navigating design complexities in HRI	32					

CONTENTS

	4.5	Intepretation discussion on findings between the researcher and second coder \ldots .	34
5	Disc	cussion and Conclusion	36
	5.1	Discussion	36
		5.1.1 Reflection and evaluation on writing-up	38
	5.2	Limitations	39
	5.3	Conclusion	39
Re	ferei	nces	41
Ap	peno	dices	
A	Inte	rview questions	49
в	Cod	les and Categories	50

List of acronyms

- HRI Human-Robot Interaction
- AI Artificial Intelligence
- HMP Human-Robot Partnerships
- AMS Automated Milking System
- Reflexive TA Reflexive Thematic Analysis
- SCA Shared Cooperative Activity
- HMI Human Machine Interface
- HRC Human-Robot Collaboration
- GUI Graphical User Interface
- **POV** Point of View

List of Figures

1.1	Structure of thesis	3
3.1	Snapshot of Atlas.ti	8
3.2	Snapshot Codes and Categories	9
3.3	Data analysis	20
4.1	Thematic map with four initial themes	23

List of Tables

3.1	Example key interview questions	16
4.1	Theme summary table	24
A.1	Interview questions	49

-

Chapter 1

Introduction

With robots being relatively new in the workplace, potential aspects beyond robot-worker interaction need to be considered. The idea of working side by side with robots is coming closer because emerging technologies like Artificial Intelligence (AI) and Robotics are being used in various industries and workplaces such as hospitals, farms, manufacturing sites, and education. [1]. Collaborative robots, also known as cobots, are devices designed for collaborative operation or the joint execution of activities by robots and humans in a shared workspace [2]. The collaborative aspect of such a system results from how the application and interface are created. A collaborative system typically consists of a robotic arm and a graphical user interface (GUI) [2]. Collaborative robots are utilized in the manufacturing industry for tasks like picking, packing, and palletizing items, primarily in dirty, dangerous, or dull jobs [3]. On the one hand, it is clear that robots make life easier for humans, and collaborative robots automate and speed up small tasks. But on the other hand, robots may have unexpected but far-reaching impacts on human workers. Previous research found that when humans work together with robots, social dynamics, and ethical tensions come into play, such as information deception, emotional impact on workers, privacy, security, liability, dehumanization, and unemployment [4] [5]. Ethical tensions arise when a decision, scenario, or activity goes against the moral standards of society, such as privacy and technology practices and health and safety in the workplace [6] and the role of social consequences, in this case, is that over the last few years, people have seen their employment replaced by automation procedures [7]. Significant research is needed to understand how these robots might participate in interactions that go beyond robot-worker relations and possibly have an impact on social and ethical facets.

Despite research efforts focusing on critical design methodologies and approaches such as HRI feminism, [8], there is still a lack of extensive studies into how HRI designers and researchers address their own positionality, reflexivity, and viewpoints when taking into account the social and ethical facets in robot design across a variety of workplace contexts. Therefore to achieve this goal, the researcher will conduct interviews with designers and researchers, focusing on their approach to designing interactions between robots and humans in the workplace and, ultimately, establish design guidelines to steer the future use of robots across diverse work environments.

1.1 Background

This thesis is aligned with the premise of a workshop called: "Human-Machine Partnerships in the Future of Work: Exploring the Role of Emerging Technologies in Future Workplaces" [9]. This workshop emphasizes how the definition of Human-Machine Partnerships (HMP) will influence the technologies that are created for the future of work. This workshop aims to create a taxonomy of HMP to assess and reconsider the theories, techniques, and epistemologies currently used in HMP research and expand the engagement with embodied Agents. There are four themes related to this workshop [9]: "Unpacking the Meaning of Partnerships between Humans and Machines", " Agency and Autonomy of Human and Embodied AI Agents", "Political and Ethical Implications of embodied AI Agent Design" and "Epistemological and Methodological Challenges in the Future of Work with Machines". This thesis addresses the first theme as it explores Human-Robot partnerships in various workplaces to understand design considerations for the future work of robots.

1.2 Thesis goals and Research questions

This section elaborates on the thesis' main goal and formulates the research questions. The focus is on the perspective of designers and their influence on these interactions. Thus the aim of this thesis becomes:

To understand how designers and roboticists design the interaction between users and robots in the workplace and how they consider ethical and social facets in designing these robots.

This aim is then formed into research questions. As robots have not been in workplaces for very long, it is important to investigate whether workers still feel they are performing well and fulfilling the same role as before. With changes to their routine, workers may experience increased stress, and designing interactions that support them and prevent feelings of stress, overwhelm, or exclusion is crucial. Therefore, the thesis will address the following research question which is exploratory:

RQ: How can designers take into account relevant ethical and social facets while designing robots in the workplace?

To answer this research question we will ask the following sub-research questions:

Sub-RQ.1: What are the ethical and social dilemmas when designing robots for the workplace?

Lastly, to help designers take care of blind spots and for the future work of the Human-Robot partnership in the workplace, the last sub-research question is :

Sub-RQ.2: What are potential design guidelines that can be generated from the insights gathered from designers?

Design guidelines are the operationalization of ideas to improve their use in design practice [10]. Together these questions address the aim of this thesis, to explore the obstacles faced by roboticists and designers while creating robots, as well as the ethical and social considerations taken into account during robot design.

1.3 Structure of the Thesis

This thesis is organized as follows in Figure 1.1: Chapter 1 provides an introduction to the overall thesis. Chapter 2 discusses the theoretical overview of robots in various workplaces, the definition of Human-Robot partnerships, and the ethical tensions of robots. Chapter 3 presents the research study, including the methods used to interview the designers and the qualitative analysis of interview.

data. Reflexive Thematic Analysis (Reflexive TA) was used to analyze the data, which offers theoretical flexibility and encourages critical reflection on the research process [11]. In the next paragraph, the author of this thesis provides a reflexivity and positionality statement. Chapter 4 presents the results, and Chapter 5 concludes with a discussion of the study's implications for theory and practice and its limitations.



Figure 1.1: Structure of thesis

1.3.1 Reflexivity and Positionality Statement

Because reflexivity is emphasized in reflexive thematic analysis, the researcher's viewpoints, interpretations, and discoveries play an important role in defining the coding and thematic development. Therefore, it is critical to note the unavoidable bias of the author's viewpoint from which participants' data was approached and assessed: "I am a cisgender female from Suriname, a developing country in South America, who resides in a prosperous European country, specifically the Netherlands. I believe that HRI designers and researchers can shape and influence interactions between robots and workers; therefore, it is important that they address their positionality, reflexivity, and viewpoints when designing for HRI. They can aim to foresee the potential impact of technology in its usage context and design accordingly. Although I might have biases towards designers' perspectives due to my background in Human-Computer Interaction, I maintain a neutral and objective stance during participant interviews, asking critical questions and encouraging honest feedback."

Chapter 2

Theoretical framework

This chapter aims to explore the concept of humans partnering with robots in the workplace. The literature on how humans and machines interact will be analyzed, as well as the viewpoints of workers toward collaborative robots in various work settings. The attitudes of workers towards these robots and any ethical issues that may arise will also be explored. Additionally, the perspectives of designers on human-robot collaboration, the methods they use, and innovative, ethical approaches in HRI will be taken into account.

2.1 Human-Robot Partnerships

Humans invented machines to solve problems they could not solve on their own. From steam engines to combustion engines to computers to 3D goggles, humans continue to devise innovative and inventive solutions to complex engineering problems [12]. Not long ago, even if a machine was smart enough to pull down its levers, a human still had to make all of the decisions, such as when to turn it on, calibrate, or upgrade it. Machines were instruments, and humans could keep control over them [12]. However, nowadays, there is a growing trend of utilizing emerging technologies like artificial intelligence (AI) and Robotics in different workplaces such as hospitals, construction sites, and public areas [1]. Human-Robot Partnership entails humans and robots working closely together in several ways to improve the human experience. Humans and robots must be aware of each other's strengths and limits, negotiate and align intents, and support one another in these collaborations [13]. When appropriately constructed, human-robot partnerships can improve human reasoning, learning, decision-making, and problem-solving abilities, leading to growth and empowerment [13]. The human-machine relationship is no longer solely that of user and instrument, but rather of user and helper [12].

To further understand how humans and agents collaborate, this research will utilize Cila's framework for explaining human-agent collaborations [13]. Cila's work uses Bratman's Shared Cooperative Activity (SCA) framework [14] (on human-human collaboration) to pinpoint the essential elements of collaborations and explore the key concerns in developing collaborations between humans and agents [13]. However, in this research, the focus will be more on human-agent collaboration rather than human-human collaboration. Collaboration means that those who collaborate take shared intentional action together [15]. Joint action involves two or more individuals coordinating their actions in a specific location and time to make an impact on their surroundings [16]. According to Bratman [14], a Shared Cooperative Activity or collaboration occurs when the two parties' goals match, and their beliefs about interdependence and common knowledge appropriately coordinate a joint activity. Furthermore, Bratman identifies three characteristics central to collaboration: commitment to the joint activity, mutual responsiveness, and commitment to support [14]. Commitment to the joint activity means that each participant has a sufficient level of dedication to the joint work [14]. Here the participants must agree on how they will carry out the joint activity and who will take on each job as part of their commitment to the joint activity. The second characteristic, mutual responsiveness refers to each participant acknowledging and responding to the actions and intentions of the other, with the understanding that both parties seek to respond in a similar manner [14]. Moreover, the last characteristic, commitment to mutual support, means that each participant commits to assisting the other in fulfilling his or her role in the joint action [14]. Moreover, Cila [13] adapted these characteristics of Bratman to human-agent collaboration and discusses several collaboration features to achieve a successful partnership between humans and machines along with essential design considerations for future designers. Eleven design considerations were listed for these qualities: a code of conduct, task delegation, autonomy and control, intelligibility, common ground, agent providing help, and agent seeking help [13]. According to Cila [13], establishing a code of conduct and delegating tasks are essential steps in building the foundation for collaboration. In terms of the Code of conduct, individuals must be aware of the agent's intentions (or sub plans, in Bratman's language) and the expected behaviors that are based on the protocols embedded in its system. Additionally, individuals should be aware of the system's ability to respond to their intentions, actions, and values. As for task delegation, activities assigned to the agents should improve human skills rather than replace them; thus, identifying these jobs requires an awareness of the user's needs and the specific use context. Having this when committing to a joint activity with an agent is important because deciding who does what in human-agent collaboration raises new considerations for designers [13].

Another development in cooperative interaction between men and electronic computers is Man-Computer Symbiosis [17]. Licklider proposed the concept of symbiotic computing in 1960 [17]. He defines Man-Computer symbiosis as an expected development in cooperative interaction. The concept of a computer as a companion is becoming more popular in interaction design. During the industrial revolution, there was no aspect of human-robot symbiosis in this process: Humans confined robots to cages in order to ensure their safe functioning. The robots repeated operational sequences without any bidirectional contact, as human operators coded them once and for all. However, now Industry 4.0 allows robots to get out of their cages and interact safely with humans as collaboration robots or "cobots". Previously, researchers have linked qualities such as language comprehension, learning, reasoning, and problem-solving to both humans and intelligent computer systems [18]. During a cooperative task, symbiosis necessitates explicit/implicit communication channels and the ability to access and/or anticipate the partner's internal states and intentions [19].

Cooperative AI (Artificial Intelligence) is a subfield of AI that amplifies the relationship between humans and agents. The capabilities of AI are advancing quickly in various tasks that were once considered exclusive to humans, such as disease diagnosis, language translation, and customer service [20]. Nevertheless, an AI agent must first understand its surroundings and how to interact with them. [21] To integrate smoothly into society, AI needs social understanding and cooperative intelligence. Cooperative intelligence refers to a system's ability to work closely with people in various ways, with different levels of focus, to complete complex tasks in challenging environments successfully [22]. Sendhoff and Wersing [22] recommend broadening the term to include both the evolutionary perspective of "benefiting from each other" and the sociocultural perspective of "living in harmony". Cooperative intelligence is not just a skill that can be applied in any situation but rather a fundamental aspect of a system's nature that defines its relationships. Even when there are disagreements or competing interests, the ability to cooperate fosters actions that benefit all parties involved. Four elements of cooperative intelligence are [21]:

- Understanding: The capability to consider the repercussions of one's actions, to foresee another's behavior, and to consider the implications of another's ideas and preferences.
- Communication: The capacity to convey knowledge with others that are significant to understanding behavior, intentions, and preferences clearly and credibly.
- Commitment: When collaboration is required, the capacity to create trustworthy promises is required.
- Norms and institutions: Social infrastructure that fosters understanding, communication, and commitment, such as shared values or regulations.

Moreover, Wilson and Daugherty [20] did a study involving 1500 companies where they found that when humans and machines collaborate, companies experience the greatest gains in performance. Humans and AI actively increase each other's complementary qualities through cooperative intelligence: the former's leadership, teamwork, creativity, and social skills, and the latter's speed, scalability, and quantitative capabilities. According to Sendhoff and Wersing, there are some relevant concepts to successfully approach cooperative intelligence, such as Joint Goals, Shared Intentions, and HMI (human-machine interface) [22]. Creating a common ground of shared perceptions, attention, and intentions is a key challenge in human-machine interaction [23], permitting the negotiation and installation of joint goals [14]. For example, Gienger et al. [24] has developed a bimanual robot system for cooperative turning that employs haptic feedback to help humans and robots negotiate a successful, steady grip and turn sequence in real-time. Furthermore, the human-machine interface (HMI) makes communication between cooperative interaction partners possible. For the human interaction partner to anticipate and comprehend the activities of intelligent machines or robots, Norman [25] has stressed the need for consistent, intuitive, and expressive interfaces.

To understand how humans work alongside robots, one must first comprehend what a Human-Robot partnership entails. Researchers have focused on describing the relationship between humans and machines, with some examining the collaborative elements involved, such as the commitment from both parties. Others have looked at the qualities that humans and intelligent computer systems share, such as language comprehension, learning, reasoning, and problem-solving. Ultimately, researchers have found that establishing a successful partnership between humans and robots requires certain features and elements. To achieve this, one must have a system of good quality that can respond to humans' intentions, actions, and values. Furthermore, humans should use robots to improve their skills rather than having them replaced, and both parties need to communicate clearly to understand each other's intentions. Achieving this can be done by using consistent interfaces, giving verbal commands, making eye contact, and using gestures.

2.2 Understanding robots in various workplaces

Robots are very common nowadays and are used in various fields in today's world and they make some human tasks easier and simpler. The following are some of the key sectors where robots are used.

2.2.1 Robots in the manufacturing industry

In the past, companies only utilized industrial robots to automate a limited number of jobs, neglecting many small tasks that required automation. Robots provide a notable advantage in this regard. They can assist in automating and speeding up previously neglected small tasks that contribute

to the overall processing speed of a process. Second, they offer to minimize or assist humans in completing "dirty, dangerous, or dull jobs", sometimes known as 3D jobs [26]. Manufacturing industries, particularly automobile manufacturing industries and assembly lines, use collaborative robots to perform various tasks, including picking, packaging, palletizing, welding, assembling goods, handling supplies, and product inspection [26]. Below are some of the most common collaborative robot applications in the manufacturing industry [26]:

· Picking, packing, and palletizing items

Cobots commonly perform tasks such as picking and arranging objects, packaging items, and palletizing items related to the 3D occupations mentioned above.

Welding

The car manufacturing industry extensively uses cobots in welding, where they can work with great precision and speed on their own and assist human coworkers with welding as necessary. Other similar jobs such as machine maintenance and painting may also be available.

· Assembling items

Cobots may also assist their human coworkers in assembling items. This improves part assembly efficiency and precision while assuring ergonomic safety and a human touch.

· Handling materials

Collaborative robots can assist in creating a hazard-free work environment by handling hazardous raw materials that might be extremely dangerous or detrimental to human workers.

Product inspection

In comparison to their human counterparts, collaborative robots can accomplish this tedious work with excellent precision and without tiredness or boredom.

Collaborative robots offer many benefits to human workers as they assist in various tasks, accelerate processes, and reduce the need for workers to perform hazardous, tedious, or dirty jobs. The attitudes of factory workers toward collaborative robots are outlined in the following paragraph.

Attitudes of factory workers towards cobots

Many researchers have studied the social impact that cobots have on factory workers. The study of Sauppe et al. [27] of a collaborative industrial robot in manufacturing factories revealed that factory workers regarded their robot as a social entity and interacted with it, relying on nonverbal cues to understand its actions, which was critical for perceived safety; their study also revealed that operators who spent more time with the robot in the production line showed a higher level of anthropomorphism with metaphors like son, grandson, and team player than workers on the managerial team that rarely worked with the robot.

Human-robot collaboration design, as well as appropriate work allocation between humans and robots, are both linked to social-physiological concerns. According to Ogorodnikova [28], human aspects such as workload, vigilance, situation awareness, errors, and so on significantly impact humancentered robotic cell design. When a robot has a higher level of autonomy, it is often unfairly held responsible for negative results. This is especially true when robots work alongside human employees, as people may have misunderstandings and negative opinions about autonomous systems [29]. According to the "Attitudes towards the impact of digitalization and automation on daily life report", European citizens associate AI with negative feelings because they fear that robots with AI capabilities will take their jobs [30]. People tend to attach various sorts of human-like qualities and behavior to AI systems as a result of this prevalent misperception about AI among the general population [30]. In industrial settings, robot arms have limited communicative capabilities due to the high levels of noise, making verbal outputs ineffective. Research shows that text panels can enhance a robot's ability to communicate effectively, which can lead to numerous benefits, such as reducing stress and increasing positive emotions for human collaborators by providing robots with communication skills that make their actions more transparent to humans [31].

Elprama et al. [32] did a study on factory workers' perceptions of using Baxter as a collaborative robot and found that employees feared that robots would take their jobs. Despite their fears that robots would take their jobs, many admit that robots can reduce their (mental and physical) workload. A couple of employees claimed that robots reduced the amount of time they spent with their coworkers. Moreover, elderly workers stated that they could not assess the working speed on their own due to the employment of industrial robots at work (which was not an issue before the implementation of robots). Overall, this paragraph shows that using collaborative robots improves human worker health and safety, lower operating costs, speeds up production cycles, and reduces downtime. However, not all workers have a positive attitude towards working with cobots. As for elderly workers who have problems with keeping up the working speed of industrial robots, it implies that a collaborative robot's working tempo should be adjusted to match the workers' preferred working speed.

2.2.2 Robots in the agricultural industry

Currently, automated systems perform numerous agricultural procedures. Agriculture robots boost productivity while improving working conditions for farmers and workers [33]. Many types of robots are used in agriculture, for example, harvesting and picking, planting, monitoring, spraying, and pruning [33]. The ability of the autonomous robot to navigate is crucial for all of these procedures, and it is challenging to ensure that systems are reliable enough for long-term usage because agrarian fields are complex, unorganized, and unpredictable, in contrast to indoor settings [34]. Advancements are still needed before agricultural robots will be widely used, such as machine vision in crowded surroundings, autonomous navigation, dexterous handling, and battery technology [34]. In the livestock industry, automated milking systems are developing relatively independently and have been used for quite some time [35]. Automated milking systems (AMS) have replaced traditional milking parlors since the early 1990s in the Netherlands and other developed countries [36]. Modern-day farmers use these machines that do the milking automatically, without a farmer's direct involvement. Northwestern Europe (including Scandinavia, the Netherlands, Germany, France, and the UK) is where most of these machines are located, but they can also be found in North America, Australia, and New Zealand [36]. According to Stichting KOM ('Kwaliteitszorg Onderhoud Melkinstallaties'), in the Netherlands in 2010, 2252 milking robots were counted, and in 2020 this number increased to 4479. Therefore, the share of milking robots in the Netherlands has increased from approximately 12% to almost 29% in 10 years [37].

In AMS-equipped farms, individual cows choose when and how often to visit the milking robot and are mainly encouraged by a supply of concentrates supplied in the milking box during milking [36]. The system recognizes cows through sensors, and anomalies in the milk can be found. Operational data, milking reports (such as the daily average per cow, the amount of milk, and the time between milking), and milk quality characteristics are all stored in specialized software. Cows are detected and put on a so-called attention list if they exhibit strange behavior or do not visit the robot for a predetermined amount of time. The cows must be watched by the farmer, and in some installations, they may be placed in a fenced waiting area where they can only come out to see the robot. [36].

Experiences of farmers with AMS

Milking robots or AMS offer many advantages when used properly, such as increased health of cows, more straightforward health detection [38], less labor, and greater lifestyle flexibility for farmers [39]. Farmers must plan their time and their farms around the demands of the AMS and the ability to access, evaluate, and respond to the massive volumes of data the AMS can produce [40]. Tse et al. [38] did a study on AMS to determine how Canadian dairy farmers handled the transition to and use of AMS, with a particular emphasis on cow training experiences, transitional challenges, and quality of life effects [38]. He found that farms could increase herd size while maintaining the same cleaning and feeding procedures by making the appropriate improvements to housing to suit the AMS. Farmers had to adapt their health-management procedures with AMS, but most said health detection was simpler. After switching to AMS, several farmers reported an increase in conception rates, a decrease or no change in the prevalence of clinical disease, and no change in the culling rate [38].

Driessen and Heutinck [36] studied the ethical implications of adopting milking robots in the Dutch dairy farming industry. These robots have entailed significant changes in dairy farming, including how cows are milked and the relationships between farmers and cows. The adoption of these robots requires significant changes in farm management and can be stressful for farmers. It also changes how farmers see their role and professional identity, moving them away from manual labor and towards supervision and management. Milking robots may also have alienating effects, leading to the loss of meaningful practices and relationships between cows and farmers. Another reason for using these robots has been promoted as a way to save time and improve the social lives of farmers is by reducing the time spent on milking. However, the effects on the social lives of farmers are more complex and may involve increased flexibility but also the need to be on standby for 24 hours a day and manage cows at irregular hours [36].

Moreover, the robots had an impact on cows as well. For example, the system required the animals to adapt to new physical requirements, and sometimes the operators culled those that were unable to meet them or learn how to use it. Introducing a robot also changed the cows' relationships with their herd. They needed to unlearn some herd mentality and instead function as individuals deciding when to be milked. The cows' behavior also changed as they were no longer driven into the milking area by the farmer and became more relaxed and less agitated [36]. Thus, farmers and cows undergo a process of change when using milking robots. The milking robot has benefits for farmers and cows such as greater lifestyle flexibility and increased health of cows.

In contrast, other farmers went through a challenging time using these robots and experienced stress with their new role on the farm. Milking robots raise questions about ethical implications, such as whether they deskill the farmer or alienate them from the cows. The future of milking robots in dairy farms requires consideration of these aspects. The following paragraph introduces robots in healthcare.

2.2.3 Robots in the Healthcare Industry

The healthcare industry first adopted robotics through surgical robots, which are still the most widely used and accepted type of healthcare robot today. The first healthcare robot was a surgical robot, introduced in 1985 [41]. Nevertheless, there are other various types of robots used in healthcare, such as assistive therapeutic robots, including those used for nursing and companionship, surgery and rehabilitation, assisting the disabled and cognitively impaired, providing motivation, facilitating telemedicine, managing medication, and delivering meals [42]. These robots often work close to people and must recognize faces, gestures, speech, and objects to navigate their surroundings and

communicate effectively based on emotions. Medical robots play a significant role in healthcare because they can accurately control medical equipment, improve safety, track patients' vital signs, and perform certain diagnostic tests. Robots designed for service can lighten the workload of healthcare personnel by taking care of routine tasks, freeing up their time to attend to more critical duties [43]. However, the increasing use of service robots can lead to less personal interaction between patients. Treating elderly patients raises ethical questions since they may feel dehumanized [43].

Barriers and ethical concerns of using robots in healthcare

Robots in healthcare have the potential to improve safety, quality, and efficiency in various applications. However, overcoming four significant barriers is necessary to realize these benefits [44]. One barrier to adopting robotics in healthcare is the need for more support and interest from professionals and patients. According to Cresswell et al., [44], [45], negative attitudes and concerns from the public, patients, and healthcare staff contribute to a lack of demand and acceptance for some robotic applications in healthcare settings. These attitudes seem to be influenced by fears about job loss and the negative portrayal of robotics in popular media [44], [45]. Another barrier to adopting robotics in healthcare is the unsettling appearance of some robots. The "uncanny valley" phenomenon, refers to the discomfort that people often feel when confronted with robots that look too much like humans [44], [45]. People may perceive these robots as threatening "ghostly human counterparts", which can lead to mistrust and suspicion. In addition, some robots may need to meet human expectations, which can lead to them not being used effectively. The third barrier to adopting robotics in healthcare is the integration of robots into existing healthcare work practices. There may be difficulties in reconciling the tensions in the healthcare industry between standardization through automation and the unpredictable nature of healthcare work. Robots designed to work in specific settings with only a few humans around them are perceived as more straightforward to implement than those designed to operate in crowded environments with many humans [44]. The final barrier to adopting robotics in healthcare is the emergence of new ethical and legal challenges. There is a need for a responsible or ethical framework as well as the challenge of laws keeping up with the swift progress of technology in this domain [44].

While there are several advantages of utilizing various systems and devices, such as the outcomes they yield, they have also introduced new ethical and social challenges and conflicts within the legal system. These challenges include impacts on privacy, human dignity, and autonomy, as well as the potential for human augmentation and technical dependencies that could hinder learning (e.g., medicine without doctors). Dr. Chatila [45] emphasized the importance of ethics and values in regulating the use of these technologies. He pointed out that AI-based systems present ethical problems that cannot be adequately addressed by the existing ethical framework within the field of medical care rooted in the values of doing good, avoiding harm, preserving human agency, and being fair [45]. Additional ethical issues for AI-based systems that handle data should be aligned with certain values and principles to achieve technical dependability. These values include transparency, accountability, explicability, auditability, traceability, and neutrality or fairness [45]. AI systems must exhibit transparency and reliability by disclosing the decision-making process involved in their design [45]. Accountability, involving liability and responsibility, is also important and should involve humans in the chain of command for any output produced by an AI-based system, with humans ultimately being responsible for AI-based decisions. When creating and developing autonomous systems, it is important to keep track of the decision-making process and communicate it clearly to users so that they can understand how the decisions affecting them are being made. Lastly, it is imperative that AI systems operate with neutrality and fairness to prevent any biased factors from influencing their outcomes [45]. From this paragraph, it became clear that although medical robots ease

the workload of healthcare staff, researchers found some barriers and ethical tensions in this field. Therefore, we need to look into how the designers of these robots implement ethical considerations and how to bridge the barriers.

2.3 Understanding the designers' POV in Human-Robot collaboration

This section discusses the designers' point of view regarding design guidelines, collaboration, and how designers work. Understanding the designers' point of view is vital for gaining insights into the design process, which helps identify the factors that influence design choices and the potential impact on ethical and social considerations. Because designs can have unforeseen consequences and far-reaching effects on users [32], [36], car safety features can result in more reckless driving. However, by taking this into account at the early design stage, designers can help to make some of the consequences foreseen and have shown their ability to predict and consider these changes in human behavior during the design process [46].

2.3.1 What methods do designers use?

As robot technology advances and robots become more common daily, their design becomes increasingly relevant. In order to cater to human needs, overcome technical obstacles and encourage acceptance in everyday contexts, designers must take a comprehensive approach to designing and developing robots. Design plays a crucial role in this endeavor as it involves understanding the current state and envisioning an improved future state [47]. The design community has come up with various ways of creating captivating objects and has even branched out into sub-fields like interaction and product design, which are useful for human-robot interaction. Designers have the chance to improve the attraction and practicality of robotic products beyond their technical abilities [47].

The majority of design-focused HRI projects typically follow the traditional knowledge-generation methodology used by the HRI community, which includes steps like (i) defining a problem or question, (ii) creating an artifact or interaction, (iii) running tests, (iv) analyzing the results, and (v) iterating from step (i) until desired results are attained [10], [48]. Moreover, in HRI, it is a typical practice to use design methods and tools [10]. For example, designers employ human-centered design methods to understand users and their contexts. These methods include interviews [49], questionnaires [50], personas [51], focus groups [52], and observations [52]. Another example is that of using co-design approaches [53]. Especially in technical projects, a high-tech product, system, or service can actively interact with the consumers for which it is intended, making them a vital practice. It is crucial for researchers to comprehend the possible consequences of robots on individuals, situations, and the community. Therefore, they have implemented critical design methods such as Futuristic Autobiographies [50]. This technique extracts values and viewpoints from users, designers, and researchers to guide the design procedure. Another method still being used in HRI is the Wizard of Oz technique for evaluating new robot designs and exploring human perceptions of potential robotic qualities and behaviors [54], [55].

2.3.2 New ethical integrative approaches in HRI

As the field of HRI advances, concerns about robot technologies' effect on society are growing. It is important to use ethical approaches to reduce the negative impact of autonomous systems and

address public fears, which is also a more widely accepted narrative in academic, regulatory, and corporate contexts [56]. Building robots sustainably and resiliently is crucial, and ethical approaches provide possibilities to establish and reaffirm this notion. Additionally, highlighting the crucial ethical issues that are essential for democratic and open societies, such as human rights, inclusivity, and participation. One approach is by using the Feminist approach in HRI. According to Katie Winkle et al., [8] feminist theory holds a greater relevance in HRI because roboticists frequently engage with embodied technology and actively construct or design robotic bodies and identities. The term feminism refers to an approach to designing and developing robots and human-robot interactions that consider power structures. It involves awareness of the intersections and interactions between various power structures relating to gender, racism, class, ability, sexuality, religion, and more.

According to Katie Winkle et al., [8], adopting a feminist perspective can aid in the analysis and shaping of research on robots and human-robot interaction. Moreover, a feminist approach guides researchers on how research is carried out and urges researchers to take responsibility for their own positionality, privilege, and point of view. Integrating feminist theories and practices in HRI can address power imbalances, promote social justice, and foster more ethical and inclusive human-robot interactions. Researchers should critically analyze their work, question prevailing standards, and actively work towards establishing a fair and socially conscious field of HRI [8].

As reflection is proposed as a crucial component in the design process [57], it involves analyzing and evaluating the interactions and experiences with robots to gain insights and make improvements. In the work of Pelikan et al., [57] the authors argue that reflection can occur at various stages, including during the design phase, after user testing, and through ongoing evaluations. By reflecting on the successes and challenges encountered during the design process, designers can refine their approaches and iterate on their designs to create better HRI experiences. Moreover, Pelikan et al., [57] also highlight the importance of involving end-users in the design process and incorporating their feedback and perspectives.

That is why it is important not only for researchers and designers to reflect critically but also for users and stakeholders. Understanding how these technologies work and their consequences have become difficult as people are exposed to more complex technologies in their daily lives. Therefore, promoting critical thinking skills is essential [58], [59]. Critical thinking is a methodical approach to actively and skillfully conceptualizing, analyzing, and evaluating information. It highlights the value of critical thinking as a cognitive ability that enables people to generate logical conclusions, work through issues, and come to informed decisions [58]. Different contexts can benefit from applying critical thinking, including education. In order to foster a society with better critical thinking skills, educators must begin by teaching individuals from a young age. Critical thinking is essential for active learning, intellectual growth, and acquiring higher-order thinking skills [58]. Previous studies have explored how to design robots that promote critical thinking in educational settings [60]. Further research in this field can help individuals better understand how to develop critical thinking abilities in students and ultimately lead to a society that values critical thinking.

HRI designers often utilize human-centered design methods, participatory design, critical design methodologies, and specific techniques tailored for HRI to gain insights into users, contexts, and societal impacts. Ethical approaches are crucial for reducing the negative impact of autonomous systems and addressing public fears. One approach is the Feminist approach, which considers power structures and their intersections in robotics and human-robot interactions. Reflection is another crucial component in the design process, involving end-users and fostering critical thinking skills. Education can help develop critical thinking abilities in students, leading to a more critical-thinking society.

2.3.3 Design guidelines for Human-robot collaboration

Previous work from [13], [61] discusses AI-related design guidelines and different considerations for designing agents. In order to work together effectively, the operator and the (collaborative) robot must have a mutual understanding of capabilities and decide how to divide responsibilities accordingly. According to Cila [13], key factors impact the success of the collaborations, such as the agent's communication style, the user's level of control over the agent's behavior, and the level of feedback provided by the agent. Therefore she proposes specific design recommendations for agents, such as providing clear and consistent feedback, adapting to user preferences over time, and allowing users to set goals and track progress. Amershi et al. [61] focuses on interactions with AI specifically and proposes guidelines for designing transparent, fair, and accountable systems. These guidelines include clearly explaining how the system works, being transparent about any biases or limitations in the data, and ensuring that the system is designed to serve the user's needs rather than perpetuating existing power imbalances. The work of Cila and Amershi et al., [13], [61], demonstrates that effective human-agent collaborations require technical and interpersonal design considerations. Technical considerations include providing clear feedback, adapting to user preferences over time, and allowing users to set goals and track progress. Interpersonal considerations include building trust and rapport with the user, communicating clearly and appropriately, and giving users control over the agent's behavior. Overall, the combined design guidelines emphasize the importance of designing humanagent collaborations that are responsive, supportive, transparent, and accountable, with a focus on building trust and rapport between the user and the agent. By following these guidelines, designers can create more effective, user-friendly, and trustworthy systems.

2.3.4 Social and ethical dilemmas in designing Human-robot collaboration

Designing robots involves many social and ethical dilemmas because while robots help to solve problems and simplify life, concerns have arisen about their impact on society. The safety of a product is usually the top priority when it comes to most technologies, and robotics is not an exception [62]. Concerns about privacy with robots must also be taken into account. Robots rely on gathering and analyzing large amounts of data to operate effectively. This can involve collecting information about customers' preferences or using facial recognition to personalize their experience. In order for robots to interact intelligently with people, they need access to certain data. However, this also means they are subject to laws and regulations regarding data privacy [63].

Another major concern is job displacement. This means that robots could potentially improve working conditions and human productivity by taking on mundane tasks [64]. However, certain human skills such as empathy, communication, creativity, and flexibility are still important and give people a competitive edge over robots [65]. Trust is crucial to any social relationship, including the relationship between people and technology. As people become increasingly reliant on technology, trust has become a vital issue in the development of new technologies [66]. As we have discussed a few ethical and social dilemmas, the work of Etemad-Sajadi et al. [62] explores the ethical issues raised by human-robot interaction and how they can impact the user's intention to use the robot. The study identifies five ethical considerations: privacy and data protection, trust and safety, responsibility, social cues, and autonomy. The paper argues that companies using service robots must address these ethical issues to ensure the user's intention to use the robot. Moreover, they recommend addressing crucial ethical considerations such as designing robots with human-like social cues, ensuring the robot's safety and trustworthiness, regulating the robot's autonomy, defining the robot's responsibility for its actions, and protecting the user's privacy and data. Etemad-Sajadi et al. [62] highlight that companies must proactively address these ethical considerations to build trust

and ensure that users are willing to use the robot.

2.4 Summary

This chapter discussed the theoretical framework of Human-Robot partnerships in various workplaces and the designers' points of view on human-robot collaboration. The users' perception of robots in different workplaces and industries was first examined (Section 2.2.1, 2.2.2, and 2.2.3). The literature review shows that various industries use robots and that users have different experiences with them across industries. In the manufacturing sector, workers interact with cobots through nonverbal cues and perceive them as social entities. Nevertheless, employees may negatively view cobots with greater autonomy and hold them responsible for unfavorable outcomes. Dairy farmers consider milking robots to be beneficial for cow health, as they allow for easier health detection, reduce labor, and provide more flexibility. However, their use necessitates adjustments to farming practices and may raise ethical concerns. In the healthcare industry, robots have the potential to enhance safety, quality, and efficiency. However, future researchers still need to address some obstacles in order to fully achieve these advantages. Collaborating with robots may trigger ethical tensions despite their advantages across various industries. Then, the focus was on the designers' perspective on Human-Robot collaboration, the methods designers use, and the ethical and social dilemmas(section 2.3) they deal with. Understanding how ethical and social aspects are addressed requires comprehending the designer's perspective. Prioritizing such considerations during the design phase can help alleviate such issues and lead to more effective human-robot partnerships in the workplace. Additionally, new ethical approaches, such as the feminist approach in HRI, were discussed. The literature reveals that HRI designers use several methodologies, including human-centered design, participatory design, and critical design, to understand users, contexts, and societal effects. Literature indicates that design guidelines for effective human-robot collaboration incorporate technical and interpersonal considerations. Technical considerations include providing clear feedback, adapting to user preferences, and enabling users to set goals and track progress. Interpersonal considerations involve establishing trust and rapport with the user, communicating clearly and appropriately, and giving users some control over the agent's behavior. However, the design of robots poses social and ethical dilemmas that require consideration, such as protecting privacy and data, ensuring trust and safety, acknowledging responsibility, recognizing social cues, and promoting autonomy. Designers must take a proactive approach to address these ethical considerations to establish trust and ensure that users are willing to use the robot. The following chapter explains the methodology for collecting insights from designers working with robots in various workplaces.

Chapter 3

Method

The aim of this study was to understand how designers and roboticists design the interaction between users and robots in the workplace and how they consider ethical and social facets in designing these robots. The researcher utilized Reflexive Thematic Analysis (Reflexive TA) as a qualitative research method to gain insight into the subjective experiences, meanings, and viewpoints of the participants. The researcher obtained in-depth perspectives through the use of semi-structured interviews. The study's methods, participants, and data analysis techniques will be explained in the following paragraphs.

3.1 Method description

Reflexive TA is a method of analyzing qualitative data to answer broad or specific research questions concerning people's experiences, perspectives, and representations of a given phenomenon. It is theoretically flexible, and the reflexive nature of the analysis involves a critical and self-reflective review of the researcher's role and involvement in the research process. This type of analysis recognizes that the researcher's perspectives, biases, and assumptions can influence the interpretation of qualitative data [11]. During the reflexive analysis, the researcher of this study actively engaged in reflexivity by constantly questioning her position, assumptions, and preconceptions. The researcher kept a reflexive journal, documenting her thoughts, reflections, and self-awareness throughout the research process to achieve a reflexive analysis. Chapter 3.3.1 contains further details on this topic. The researcher needed to utilize a fully qualitative research method for several reasons:

- 1. This study explored a complex phenomenon (ethical and social facets in design). Therefore, a nuanced approach was needed to understand the participants' perspectives
- The sample size was small, and the participants came from different domains within the HRI community, so it would have been challenging to compare the different domains of the participants' expertise by using positivist measures
- 3. The study focused on designers' perspectives, which are subjective by nature

Thus, the researcher chose the Reflexive TA method as the most appropriate approach to achieve the specific goals of this research.

Designers and researchers in the Netherlands were interviewed in a semi-structured format to gather data on how they incorporate ethical and social aspects into their work. A semi-structured interview is a conversational exchange in which the interviewer asks a series of prepared questions.

CHAPTER 3. METHOD

It also allows the participant to discuss additional issues they feel are important. The interview questions were structured using an interview guide to ensure a systematic and well-prepared approach to the interviews. First, the researcher identified the study's objectives and selected semi-structured interviews as the interview type. Then the researcher developed the interview questions by aligning each question with a specific goal, aiming to gather insights into how designers and roboticists design workplace interactions between users and robots while considering ethical and social aspects. Afterward, the researcher asked warm-up or icebreaker questions to establish a comfortable environment for the participants. Then, she used key questions to delve into the ethical and social considerations of robots, the presence of robots in different workplaces, attitudes, and perceptions towards robots, challenges faced by designers, and the overall design process. These main areas guided the formulation of predominantly open-ended interview questions. Table 3.1 shows an example of the key interview questions. Appendix A shows the complete set of interview questions. An example of which guestions belong to which main area are guestions 1,2,3 and 4, which are related to the design process. In contrast, questions 7 to 14 relate to the ethical and social considerations of robots. For example, question 10 aimed to understand how designers determine the extent to which robots replace human workers in their designs. Human-worker replacement refers to a situation where robots or automated systems take over tasks or roles that human workers carry out. Robots can process a lot of data, operate quickly, and tend to be more precise. Thus, they may replace jobs. On the other hand, they can work well with humans to complete unpleasant or menial activities or increase human workers' productivity and efficiency [67]. This guestion helped researchers understand how designers and researchers evaluate the potential impact on human workers and make decisions regarding tasks or roles that can be automated. Question 13, on the other hand, focused on the techniques used to ensure that the interactions between robots and human workers are positive and beneficial. The question emphasized the significance of creating a harmonious and productive human-robot interaction environment to prevent any unfavorable outcomes or conflicts arising from the interactions. This question led participants to think about aspects like user experience, user-centered design, and the incorporation of ethical issues into robot designs. Additionally, the researcher included a summary question to capture the designers' broader perspectives on future robot-related work, followed by wrap-up questions to bring the discussions to a close (see Appendix A). To ensure the quality and effectiveness of the questions, the researcher sought feedback by testing them with peers, the project supervisor, and a professor specializing in the social implications of intelligent technologies in the workplace.

1. Who do you design robots for? And how do you do that?
2. What are the important factors you look for when designing robots?
3. What did you hope to achieve with the robot design?
4. What specific methods do you use to design interactions between robots and workers in the workplace?
5. What types of challenges do you face when designing robots?
6. How do you make sure that your design matches what users need/ expect?
7. During the design, are there any ethical considerations you're taking into account?
8. How do you address ethical considerations when designing robots for the workplace?
9. What measures do you take to ensure robots are designed with user privacy?
10. How do you determine human worker replacement in your design?
11. Are there any other ethical considerations/ facets that you deal with during the design of robots?
12. What social considerations do you take into account when developing robots?
13. How do you establish the robots that you design to have positive interactions with human workers and avoid negative outcomes?
14. Are there any other social considerations/ facets that you deal with during the design of robots?
15. What impact do you think robots will have on society in the future?

Table 3.1: Example key interview questions

The next paragraph will describe information about the participants and the interview protocol.

3.2 Participants and (ethical) Protocol

The researcher recruited 9 participants for the interviews. The participants' profession included their expertise in designing and working on robots or Human-Robot Interaction in several domains, ranging from Child-robots, Logistic robots, Social robots, agriculture robots, and Teleoperated robots. The supervisors of this project selected the interview participants who are researchers, designers, and roboticists working at different universities across the Netherlands. Before contacting participants, the researcher had to follow a research procedure and risk protocol.

The ethical committee of the University of Twente approved this study. The study's protocol and conflict elicitation was developed in collaboration with the supervisors of this project and the ethical committee of the University of Twente and aimed to ensure the emotional well-being of the participants involved. First, it was important to indicate that this research followed the rules for processing personal data, including acquiring explicit consent for processing Personal Identifying Information (PII) and including a possibly necessary GDPR registration. Second, the researcher had to indicate that this research was with Human Participants and who the research population was going to be, the number of participants, and the inclusion and recruitment of participants. Third, there were questions about the research procedure and risks. Next, the researcher had to indicate that the study employs interviewing participants, both online and face-to-face. Participants were expected to spend a maximum of 60 minutes or less exploring their responses during semi-structured interviews, which took place at the university and online.

Participants were then provided with relevant study information and asked to read and sign an informed consent form at the beginning of the interview. Furthermore, the interviews were recorded using Microsoft Teams for online interviews and Audacity for the physical interviews. The recordings were transcribed using ATLAS.ti, as shown in Table 3.1. The research measures are gualitative, focusing on ethical issues and societal challenges during the design of robots. The researcher provided the participants with a detailed information brochure and informed consent form, thoroughly explaining the research goals, activities, potential difficulties, and risks. The participants were informed that they can withdraw from the research at any time without explanation. No deception is involved, and a debriefing statement was provided at the end of the interview, allowing participants to receive the researcher's thesis and ask further questions if desired. To avoid the information provided during the interview is not recognized in any way nor can be traced back to the participants, one week after the interviews, the participants were allowed to review parts of the transcripts or rewrite if they thought they wanted to change something (self-censorship). They were also informed that future designers would use the information to create effective collaborations with robots. And that they could reach out to the researcher or supervisors if they had any further questions or wanted to learn more about the study's results.

CHAPTER 3. METHOD

(B9.	· (~ 🗗 - =		Thesis_1 - ATLAS.ti			C	Document			- 0	×
	File	Home Search & Coc	le Analy:	ze Import & Expoi	: Tools	Help	Document	Tools	View		😕 Feedback & Help 🕜) ~
	Explore	* ×	🔲 Docum	ent Manager	D 1: Transcrip	tion interv	iew_Participant	5	D 3: Trans	cript_Participant 8 🔻 🗙		
	Search	Q Documents (9) Codes (222) Memos (0) Networks (0) Document Groups (0)	75 And be t the thin that cert alwa	I I think that maybe that if something gr robots, fooling his ik one other thing t t knows how to con tain situations/issue ays have a robot th	safety is not ses wrong wi arm bit too h nat is necess crol the robo s when the c ere and a chi	t only ab ith the ro hard, it ca ary is to at and als hild feels Id's prof	out privacy ri obots, or may an be can bre always have so knows hov s unsafe for e essional.	ight, it mig /be the ch eak, of cou an adult p v to deal v example. S	ght also ild hurts irse. So I resent vith o we	Safety Safety	♥ ● safety (2): physically safe >> >>	•
		Code Groups (0) Memo Groups (0) Network Groups (0) Multimedia Transcripts (0	76 77 Res 78 Are beh 79 80 Part 81 Wb	earcher there social consid avior? ticipant_8 at do you mean by	erations you	take into	o account wh	iile develo	ping this			
			82 83 Res 84 For whe to t	earcher example, I think tha en you introduce it he social developm	t this robot o a child's li ent of the ch	will have fe. Are th iild?	some kind c here any cons	of social in sequences	npact , related			
	Comment Selec com	t: 🛛 🖹 ct an item to show its iment	86 Part 87 I thi seei the som beh	ticipant_8 ink so definitely. An d will be interacting ing the robots in m robots, maybe even hething that you'd r laviors, and I haven re longer term. And	d that is more with the role ore sessions becoming to eed to dive t done studie t think one of	st likely t bot in the and buil- friends ir into and es on the way to de	he case when e longer term ding a kind c n a way, that out of desig at yet. I plan on this is to ch	n, for exan n. So for ex of relations is definitel ning these to do then early expla	nple, a kample, ship with y n in the	B Ethical concerns related to soc B B <td></td> <td>•</td>		•
A	TLAS.ti									1	- + 100	%

Figure 3.1: Snapshot of Atlas.ti

3.3 Data analysis

There are 6 phases of Reflexive TA used for this research [68]. In order to begin the analysis, the initial step involved getting acquainted with the data through activities such as reading transcripts, listening to audio recordings of the interviews, and taking notes. The researcher primarily utilized digital copies of the data while alternating between various physical settings, such as the university library, the researcher's own desk, the researcher's family residence, and outdoor locations like the park. And with excitement, the researcher entered the familiarisation phase, which constitutes the first phase of the analysis. Moreover, the researcher was aware that these shifting environments influenced her mood and thus the analytical perception and interpretative reactions to the data. The analysis approach combined inductive/deductive, latent/semantic, and critical realist. In the inductive approach, the research theme is continuously established and revised depending on new data, whereas in the deductive approach, codes are formed from the researchers' hypotheses or preexisting theories [11]. Semantic coding entails identifying and coding clear, surface-level content in data. It focuses on capturing the data's explicit meanings, ideas, and concepts. In contrast, latent coding seeks to find deeper underlying patterns, themes, or concepts in the data. It entails searching for and categorizing latent, underlying meanings, assumptions, or ideas that are not directly expressed in the data [11].

Based on the theoretical framework discussed in section 2, the researcher made certain assumptions about the participants' perspectives and formulated relevant interview questions about the topic. Through reading the transcripts and incorporating critical realism into the sense-making process, the researcher remained open to the possibility of the data challenging those assumptions. Upon entering the more systematic second phase of analysis, involving coding, it became apparent that both semantic and latent coding was necessary to gain insights into the perspectives of the designers and their integration of ethical and social aspects. Figure 3.2 demonstrates a snapshot of some of the codes with categories that emerged from this process. The complete list is found in Appendix B.

Initial Category	Initial Codes	Description	Interview transcript
Requirements for inclusive design	 Child-appropriate dialogues Not endorsing stereotypes Adaptability Flexibility Accessibility Inclusivity Inclusion Trust Interpretation and subjectivity Need for regulation Need for critical awareness Need for more interand transdisciplin aryaryarity Involvement of stakeholders 	These codes refer to recommendations, ensuring that the design (end-product) is accessible and usable for a wide range of individuals regardless of their abilities, backgrounds, or circumstances. These guidelines include accessibility, adaptability, flexibility, and the avoidance of stereotypes to create welcoming, accommodating, and empowering designs for all users.	-" We need to give this freedom to the farmers that they are not afraid of the system, they know how to manage it, they understand all of the safety and security concerns, and that system is capable of autonomously doing some sort of task. But in the end, after that, all the data collected and processed by the system should also be displayed to that person in a way that that person with very limited skills, and technical skills is also able to interpret that data." - "And what I learned by working a lot around this topic is to try to avoid stereotyping when your gender. And since everything is gendered around us, even this the slightest queue enables you to gender so you don't really need to put a pink ribbon on a robot which people have done in the past to make it perceived."
Ethical concerns	 Deception Human behavior Informed consent Being biased Manipulation by hackers Commerciali zation and misuse Overreliance 	Ethical concerns involve the evaluation of values, beliefs, and norms to ensure that behaviors are consistent with what is right, just, and fair.	-"It's actually very difficult. So i necessary for relationship formation. And if the children feel a connection, they feel safer around the robot, they also are more interested to keep interacting with the robot longer, which increases the effectiveness of interventions. So this is the reason why we do it. But on the other hand, we're also kind of slightly deceiving the children on a social level." -" So the wizarding that we do, can be seen as unethical. In a sense that we basically lie to the

Figure 3.2: Snapshot Codes and Categories

Furthermore, the researcher carried out the data coding process in three iterative rounds. Each round involved the application of the data, followed by the integration of codes into categories, then themes, and finally, returning to the data to validate and refine themes. Figure 3.3 shows a step-by-step schema of the data analysis. For coding the data, the ATLAS.ti software was used. The coding process is demonstrated in figure 3.1 as an example. Semantic coding was initially performed during the first round to understand the data comprehensively. In the second round, the researcher applied latent coding, focusing on interpreting the data, verifying new codes, and renaming and aggregating codes by similarity. By the third iteration, the codes were representative enough, and the researcher proceeded to phase three, identifying key patterns in the data by grouping codes into categories to generate initial themes. In phase four, the themes were developed and reviewed. Subsequently, the themes were refined in phase five to ensure they accurately represented the coded data and

were named and defined for clarity. During phase six, the researcher fully developed the themes and started writing the analysis of these themes in relation to the research questions.



Figure 3.3: Data analysis

3.3.1 Reliability and Rigor

Coding reliability is a measure of the extent of agreement between different coders [69]. After several researchers have independently coded the data, the degree of agreement among the coders will be determined using statistical tests such as Cohen's kappa. Such assessments of inter-coder agreement determine whether coders applied the same codes to the same data segments, and therefore it can be considered reliable. However, in Reflexive TA, the consistency and stability of the analytical process and outputs are referred to as reliability [70]. It refers to how well the analysis performs when applied to the same data by various analysts or at different times. Reflexive TA advises against pursuing "accurate" or "reliable" coding or using particular methods(statistical tests) to find consensus among multiple coders because coding reliability may often result in shallow and insufficiently developed themes [71]. Instead, Reflexive TA emphasizes the researcher's reflective and thoughtful interaction with the data and the analytical process itself [70]. According to Braun and Clarke, it is important to understand that qualitative analysis, as a whole, does not seek to offer a single, "correct" solution [72]. And having many coders can be beneficial when reflecting, such as validating concepts or investigating various interpretations of the data. For this study, we invited another researcher (second coder) to achieve richer interpretations of the meaning of the themes actively generated. Thus, the researcher coded ten percent of the data with the codes used for the coding process and looked at the already generated themes. After that, there was a discussion between the researcher of this project and the second coder. Section 4.5 provides a detailed analysis of the discussion held between them.

To achieve rigor in this project, the researcher made sure to have a transparent approach, clearly defined the research questions, and critically reflected on biases and assumptions throughout the analysis process. The researcher maintained a reflexive journal to facilitate this. First, the researcher engaged in personal reflexivity and considered her social privilege and how her personal background and life experiences influenced the research approach. For example, the researcher was born in a developing country in a middle-class family, is female, and is an international student in the Netherlands who is religious and politically left. Some other questions that the researcher asked herself were: (1) What assumptions do I have about this study? (2) How might participants perceive me, and (3) Where and how do you occupy positions of privilege and marginality to this study and to the participants? For instance, it was assumed by the researcher that the study would align with what has been described in the literature (section 2) regarding ethical and social obstacles. Furthermore, the researcher reflected after each interview and wrote in the journal what she could have done better, and how she could have asked questions differently. For example, some quotes from the journal are: "Realizing how designers go through the design process while taking into account many facets and being grateful to participants for being open towards me and admiring that someone would be able to

say what they could do better in the future, regarding their job and also that the interview was working kind of reflective for them." The researcher also reflected on the coding process and writing the results. Some quotes from the journal are: "There was also a time when I felt overwhelmed because of the many codes, and also critically thinking about which code is actually related to my research question. There is a reason why I did descriptive coding first, to make sure that I captured what the participants were saying before I gave it my own interpretation." The next chapter presents the findings of this study, discussing the themes and sub-themes that emerged from the data analysis, as well as offering insights and interpretations based on these findings.

Chapter 4

Findings

This section presents the main findings. The analysis results are shown visually in Figure 4.1, and a summary of the themes is given in Table 4.1. The interview data yielded four themes and three sub-themes after analyzing the process. These themes include: (1) Exploring moral dilemmas in HRI with sub-theme of (1a) Privacy concerns and risks, (2) Technological transformations and social change with a sub-theme of (2a) Revolutionizing HRI, (3) Requirements of a holistic approach with a sub-theme (3a) Empowering collaboration in design and (4) Navigating design complexities in HRI.

The topic of "Exploring moral dilemmas" focuses on the ethical obstacles designers encounter while creating their designs. With the emergence of Human-Robot Interaction, which explores the interaction, teamwork, and overall relationship between humans and robots, ethical concerns have arisen regarding their integration into different parts of society, such as healthcare, caregiving, education, and entertainment [1]. These ethical dilemmas revolve around the impact on human dignity, privacy, autonomy, and responsibility.

Comparatively, "Technological Transformations and Social Change" focuses on the transformation of using robots, its impact on society, and how this changes society. Integrating robots into various domains can lead to societal changes, including shifts in employment patterns or altered social interactions [7], [62]. These two themes are closely related to each other as they both revolve around the impact of technology on society and the ethical considerations that arise from it. Including how societal values and norms are reflected in the design and use of robots.

The theme "Navigating design complexities" encompasses the many diverse elements required in robot creation. It focuses on the problems and obstacles designers and researchers face and emphasizes the significance of overcoming several hurdles. This theme relates to the themes of "Technological transformations and social change" and "Exploring moral dilemmas in HRI" as they address the challenges and considerations that arise in designing technology and systems within these broader themes. Navigating design complexities becomes crucial in the context of "Technological transformations and social change" because technological transformations can significantly affect various aspects of society [73]. Designers must anticipate and address potential societal impacts, both positive and negative, to develop technologies that align with social values, norms, and needs. Similarly, when dealing with design complexities, it is important to consider ethical problems that arise during the development of robots. This is especially relevant within the context of "Exploring moral dilemmas in HRI". Designers and researchers must carefully consider how their design decisions could affect human privacy and well-being. This theme highlights the need for designers to consider the partnership between technology and society by considering ethical dilemmas and social concerns.

Future designers and researchers can develop technology that aligns with social values and en-

courages ethical considerations by addressing design complexities. That is where the theme "Requirements of a holistic approach" comes in. This theme is developed to give recommendations and requirements for designers and researchers to make sure that the design (final result) is useable and accessible for a variety of people regardless of their backgrounds, abilities, or circumstances. In this study, a holistic approach means considering a wide range of factors and stakeholders that go beyond the technical aspects of design. Therefore, this theme relates to the other themes as they all share a focus on thoughtful and thorough design. Designers must consider the broader implications and effects, including social and ethical considerations in their design decisions, consistent with the holistic approach. The following paragraphs will unpack each of the four themes in subsections and the sub-themes in sub-subsections. The notation "P" and the participants' number indicate the included quotes from the participants. For instance, Participant 1 is represented by "P1".



Figure 4.1: Thematic map with four initial themes

Theme	Characteristics
Exploring moral dilemmas	Focuses on the ethical obstacles that designers encounter while creating their designs
Technological Transformations and Social Change	Focuses on the transformation of using robots, its impact on society, and how this changes society
Requirements of a holistic approach	Focuses on requirements, ensuring that the design is accessible and usable for a wide range of individuals
Navigating design complexities	Focuses on the problems and obstacles designers/researchers face and emphasizes the significance of overcoming several hurdles

Table 4.1:	Theme summary	y table
------------	---------------	---------

4.1 Exploring moral dilemmas in HRI

Exploring moral dilemmas in HRI refers to the ethical issues designers and researchers deal with during the design process and its effect on users. The codes used to generate this theme are: "Overreliance on technology", "Human behavior", "deception", "Informed consent", "Being biased", "Manipulation by hackers" and "Commercialization and misuse".

Deception

Deception generally is misleading someone regarding the actual state of affairs. Previous studies have highlighted that deception is an ethical concern in human-robot interaction (HRI) and is often a topic of discussion. [74]. *From the interviews conducted*, it was found that participants working in social robots and child robots mentioned that deception is also among their ethical challenges. Some participants working on Child-robot Interaction mentioned that they slightly deceive children to get good results and that "deception" is necessary for the relationship between the child and the robot. This way, the child feels safer around the robot, increasing the interaction's effectiveness. However, they are also aware that it can be unethical:

P2:" So the wizarding that we do can be seen as unethical. In a sense that we basically lie to the child and make it seem that the robot works autonomously. And it doesn't. "

P6:" We create a character onto robots, we give it a personality and an identity, and personal anecdotes from that its own repertoire of fictional experiences. But these, of course, are fake."

And the participant working on social robots for people with dementia mentioned that these robots are a useful tool because of their positive impact on people with dementia. But individuals with dementia frequently mistake robots for animals and do not realize they are not living creatures. They also perceive the robot's actions as a reaction to their behavior, considering it feedback.

P6: "I have been working with people with dementia for a long time…and sometimes they interpret the things that the robot does as some kind of feedback to what they do."

According to research, individuals may consider deception appropriate in certain situations, such as when their goal is to provide the user with a satisfying or positive experience [75]. Based on the results of this study, participants in child-robot interaction admit that they resort to deception to create a more enjoyable experience for children. However, other researchers argue that robot dishonesty is morally troubling regardless of the situation [76]. For example, robots persuading a child into an unreliable relationship can have long-term emotional and psychological effects on the child's development. [77], [78]. De Graaf [75] found that extended exposure to social robots and engaging in caring tasks could hinder children's ability to form trusting attachments and may cause them to miss

CHAPTER 4. FINDINGS

out on the reciprocity of human-to-human relationships. Another consequence of this seemingly harmless deception is that individuals tend to overestimate the capacity of robots to understand the world and various situations [79]. As a result, they may rely on robots to make decisions and take actions that could significantly influence the overall quality of human life. Therefore, it is important to consider the potential emotional and psychological consequences when introducing children to social robots.

When it comes to social robots for people with dementia, there is ongoing deceit. It is unclear how to develop robots that avoid deceiving individuals with dementia, which remains a significant challenge for HRI researchers to create robots that do not deliberately deceive people. However, there is a lack of research specifically addressing deception in non-social robots for use in workplace settings. Despite there being literature on deception in social robots, it is crucial to consider how people working with non-social robots in various workplace settings deal with deception. Deception can significantly affect trust, productivity, and overall work dynamics. Understanding how individuals perceive and respond to deception in workplace robots is crucial for ensuring these technologies' ethical and effective integration. Furthermore, by exploring the ethical boundaries and implications of deception in robots used for the workplace, we can gather information for the development of guidelines to ensure the responsible and accountable use of these systems in workplace environments.

Overtrust on robots

OVertrust is defined as a scenario in which an individual misconceives the risks linked with an action due to either underestimating the potential loss caused by a breach of trust, underestimating the likelihood of the robot making a mistake, or both [80]. *The interviews revealed* that participants also face the challenge of dealing with overtrust, which can result in a society lacking critical thinking skills:

P3: "People tend to interpret this as more reliable than when a human says it because the robot said it.""

P6: " Because you can explain to a child that the robot is not acting independently and has no thoughts...I'm not sure if they will always understand that."

P2:"So trying to ensure critical attitudes in the children that are using the robots."

Other participants were also concerned that overtrust in robots could lead to commercialization and misuse, especially in Child-robot Interaction and these concerns highlight the requirement for ethical and responsible design, implementation, and regulation of technology to protect people, especially children, from potential harm or misuse:

P3: "But as a company grows, the salespeople get detached from the development people and so you get products that are misused and like, weirdly applied."

P6: "And I'm very fearful when it does happen is if it's commercialized... And even worse, how do you know if some kind of hacker is manipulating children to do stuff they don't want to or shouldn't do?"

Previous research argues that transparency about how robots work is essential to avoid overtrust. Individuals must understand how robots may malfunction, so they can use them properly [80]. Overtrust in robots can lead to a less critical-thinking society. For example, participants working on Child-robot Interaction mentioned that they need informed consent from parents of children participating in their studies. They noticed that some parents might be too enthusiastic about their child's participation, which could result in overlooking ethical implications and consent issues. This highlights the need for better critical awareness. Academia should consider fostering critical thinking skills in people through education, as suggested by previous research [58], [59]. Educational settings lack sufficient research on the implementation of critical thinking. There is also a need for studies on fundamental theory as to why critical thinking might benefit the HRI community and society. The application of critical thinking, including the design, use, and impact of robots in human-robot interaction. It is important to take into account contextual factors that can influence the development and application of critical thinking skills in this field, such as cultural differences and societal norms that may impact how critical thinking is perceived and practiced.

4.1.1 Privacy concerns and risk

The sub-theme "Privacy concerns and risk" is a specific aspect of the broader theme "Exploring moral dilemmas in HRI design" because it focuses on the overall understanding of ethical challenges and considerations in the design and implementation of robots. Safety and privacy are the most important aspects of technologies [62]. *The interviews revealed* how participants deal with safety and privacy, how they collect, store, and share personal data, and their fears of commercialization and misuse (see previous paragraph).

P1: "So what it needs to remember is stuff about personalization. But that's all linked to like an ID number. So there is no personal information connected to the number."

P4: "So we have a lot of children going. So there is no ID number or so you would make it as hard as possible to really know, from Google to know which child is starting when etc."

P8: "We have rules of how long we store the data and how we anonymize it and we have informed consent so that's how we deal with the privacy issue."

Privacy has become a major concern in most technological fields. The question is, why is robotics unique compared to other technologies? Because users develop a stronger emotional bond with personal and consumer robots than with other technological artifacts, this seems to be neglected [81]. Marketers' invasive methods of collecting personal data from children have raised data privacy and security issues, mainly related to children's personal information. Children are least capable of comprehending and managing commercial privacy on their own [82]. This shows that the privacy concerns of the participants are valid and that further research is required to investigate the connections between privacy concerns and negative outcomes for children, especially in terms of long-term implications.

Overall, this theme and its sub-theme emphasize how critical it is to address these ethical issues to ensure that technology is used ethically and in a way that benefits both users and society.

4.2 Technological transformations and social change

The theme *Technological transformations and social change* refers to examining the relationship between technological advancements in HRI and their impact on various aspects of human society. This theme relates to the research question about the social facets considered while designing robots and their broader societal impact. The interviews with participants yielded the following codes: "Social relationship with robots", "Social acceptance and awareness", "Trust relationship with robots", and "Transparency in robot capabilities".

Acceptance and Awareness

The findings show that the majority of participants find it important that users accept their design and, therefore, that users are aware of how it works:

P7: "So there is the social consideration, for me that is more important, is that I'm capable of explaining what we could reach and that people accept it in their forms. Another social consideration is awareness also that those systems are not toys."

P5: "And it ties again with the whole acceptance of the robot. So as soon as socially it is in Human Centered environments."

Previous literature has shown that users' awareness of the robot's ability significantly impacts the effectiveness of the interaction [83]. Through the robot's looks and behavior, including their previous interactions with people, humans can learn about a social robot's capabilities [84]. Thus, researchers and designers should keep in mind that when users clearly understand what a robot is capable of, they can effectively engage with it. And that the robot's physical design, form, and embodiment can shape users' initial impressions. For example, a robot resembling a human-like figure may elicit different expectations than a more abstract or mechanical-looking robot.

Trust and Transparency

Another factor that plays an essential role in the acceptance of robots by users is trust [85]. *The findings show* that in order to have people trust the robots and form a relationship with them, it is important to be transparent from the beginning, especially with social robots. Bhaskara et al. [86] define transparency as aiming "to provide operators awareness of an autonomous agent's behavior, reliability, and intention". Participants believe that with good social communication, society will better understand the benefits of using technology:

P7: "I think what is important is also to transmit to society and to teach society what are the benefits of these new technologies and try to make them aware of how all the technology that is out there works."

P8: "And I think one way to do this is to clearly explain to the child that it's just a robot."

P6: "Because the robot is more honest about its capabilities and incapabilities. Then also if the expectations are managed better, you have a more productive interaction and effective interaction."

Research has shown that design significantly impacts trust in ways beyond physical appearance. For instance, the robot's representation plays a significant role in shaping people's perception of its trustworthiness [87]. Therefore, trust is crucial in HRI and is important for successfully integrating and accepting robots in various workplaces. To achieve a successful design, designers and researchers must carefully consider how the robot is represented to its users. This understanding enables users to

set appropriate expectations, utilize the robot's capabilities, and optimize their overall experience. As the findings have shown that transparency is crucial for building acceptance and trust in robot design, there is no universal framework for achieving transparency in robot design and interaction. Future researchers should create standardized methods to ensure consistency across different robots and applications to achieve transparency. Additionally, explainability in robots needs to be improved. Moreover, improving the explainability of robots is important to help users understand the reasoning behind their choices and actions. Developing clear and understandable methods for explaining robots' underlying processes, algorithms, and reasoning to humans should increase transparency.

4.2.1 Revolutionizing HRI

The sub-theme "Revolutionizing HRI" focuses on the developments in robotics technology that can change how people and robots interact. The relationship between this theme and "Technological transformations and social change" is that the idea of Revolutionizing HRI is a key aspect of the larger technological transformations and social change in society. The dynamics, effectiveness, and overall experience of humans interacting with robots can significantly influence factors like "Robot learning and adaptation", "Robot's Role in the Workplace", and "Size, build, and appearance". *The interviews show* that it is crucial to identify and address these characteristics for developing and using robots effectively in diverse human-interaction settings. For example, participants explained that it is important that a robot can adapt to its environment and is flexible:

P4: "So really, adapting the robots' behaviors across different environments in the hospital, where it should be quieter or where it should be louder."

P5: "The important factor for me, well, in the first place, that is robots should be flexible so that they are not just limited to certain operation conditions, but they can be a bit broader."

Studies indicate that adaptive robotics describes techniques that allow for the design of robots with the ability to evolve or learn on their own [88]. This method emphasizes the use of robot behavior with minimal human involvement. However, adaptive techniques usually require lengthy training processes. This means that designers and researchers must consider specific tasks, such as adapting to different environments, and factor in the training process to achieve the desired performance.

Size, build, and appearance

People are more likely to accept robots when they resemble humans [89]. *During the interview*, one participant mentioned that the size, build, and appearance of the robot matter to how people perceive or behave towards a robot:

P3: "So imagine that you are not very large if you occupy a robot, which is, you know, a big muscley robot. It makes a difference, and people interact with you through that robot differently than with you as a person."

Previous literature mentioned that using anthropomorphic features in the design of robots can predict how humans perceive robots [90]. This goes back to shaping the users' initial expression and the robot's capabilities discussed in the previous paragraph. And such features are thought to facilitate more intuitive engagement by providing indications that refer to social scripts from human-human interaction [91]. However, in HRI, transferring scripts involves more than just intuitive interactions. It

can also involve the unintentional transfer of other social considerations. For example, gender stereotypes and biases can be reinforced if the robot is designed to have gender-specific features [?]. In caregiving and therapy settings, robots that are designed to mimic human emotions may cause ethical concerns as they can create a fake sense of empathy or emotional bonding [92]. Considering both the wider sociological and cultural contexts in which robots are used and the potential consequences of blurring the lines between humans and technology is crucial due to the unintentional transfer of other social considerations.

Human worker replacement

Participants were asked for their opinion on the topic of "Human worker replacement" because many articles discuss the potential loss of millions of jobs to technology advancements like robotics [93], [94]. The goal was to understand how designers and researchers decide which tasks or roles can be automated and how they evaluate their potential impact on human workers. They shared that through interactions with users during the design process, they learned that robots are typically viewed as tools:

P3: " It is really a tool to make the people that do the work better at doing their work, and better able to do their work without wasting time traveling, for example. It will not replace jobs."

P8: "Having the robot there as an extra tool, and not as a replacement for the human worker."

P6:" So that the robot has information about what it says basically, it's a teacher tool, that's how we see it. And it's also how our teachers see it themselves."

The literature revealed that one factor that affects workers' attitudes toward robots is their level of interest in technology [95]. Workers interested in robotics and technology typically have more curiosity about, desire to experiment with, and engage with this technology than those who do not [95]. However, some workers perceive Human-Robot Collaboration (HRC) as a possible threat due to anxiety about working with robots or concerns about the transformation [95]. The anxiety results from the uncertainty of leaving behind normal work tasks without having the time to consider the effects thoroughly. Interestingly, the study [95] found that, despite most employees supporting collaborative robots, many express a negative attitude towards the introduction of HRC. These negative attitudes are not directly related to the technology itself but rather it is implemented in the workplace. Another study by Smids [96] suggests that it is more important to focus on how the robot is introduced rather than focus on the "number of jobs lost". Therefore, it is crucial to consider the perception of robots and the anxiety of workers surrounding the potential consequences when investigating human worker replacement. Future research can also explore the cultural impact of human worker replacement by incorporating knowledge from diverse fields such as sociology and psychology.

In short, these sub-themes address the effects on individuals and society as a whole, and researchers can gain insights into the reciprocal relationship between societal changes and the acceptance and integration of robots in the context of evolving robot technology. Furthermore, people view robots as mere tools and do not fear that their jobs will be replaced.

4.3 Requirements for a holistic approach

This theme refers to requirements, ensuring that the design (end-product) is accessible and usable for people of diverse backgrounds regardless of their abilities and circumstances. A holistic approach means that designers must consider broader ethical, social, cultural, and environmental considerations and address several interconnected elements beyond a narrow focus when designing robots. These requirements include the design to have "Accessibility", "Adaptability", "Flexibility", and the "Avoidance of Stereotypes" to create welcoming, accommodating, and empowering designs for all users.

Avoidance of Stereotypes

Categorizing individuals based on social characteristics like age and gender can lead to stereotyping [97], which often results in prejudice and bias [98]. *During the interviews*, it was evident that participants strive to create designs that are inclusive by taking into account several factors, such as avoiding stereotypes in their design:

P2: "I'm not endorsing stereotypes. Because it's really easy to fall for stereotypes... that's one thing that I always try to look out for."

P9: "And what I learned by working a lot around this topic is to try to avoid gender stereotyping."

Research has indicated that gender plays an important when it comes to stereotypes [99]. These stereotypes have been identified as prevalent in the workplace, with certain tasks perceived as either masculine or feminine [100]. Studies suggest that the gender features displayed by agents may impact the user experience, depending on the agent's role [101]. Stereotyping in design can be avoided by promoting inclusivity and diversity in the design and development process of robots in the workplace. In the context of inclusive design, experts suggest that understanding users' needs, goals, challenges, preferences, and interactions with the design is the first step in inclusive design and communication [102]. Moreover, it is suggested to use inclusive language that is respectful, truthful, and appropriate for the audience in context [102]. Inclusive design embraces diversity and representation by acknowledging the richness of different kinds of humans. To ensure successful design, testing, and iteration should be conducted. This means evaluating and refining the design based on users' feedback. By challenging stereotypes and embracing diversity, designers can develop more inclusive and fair user experiences. Another step for future designers would be to aim for a gender-neutral design approach that avoids reinforcing traditional gender stereotypes.

Methods used by designers

In this study, the majority of participants utilize use co-design methods and believe that collaborative efforts, iterative design, and user-centric approaches are crucial during the design process to ensure that the end product meets user needs, preferences, and expectations:

P8: "I also did some co-designing sessions with end users... I like to brainstorm with them about how they think such robots should be designed, and how the robots can be used and to hear different perspectives on that."

P6: "So we use co-creative elements in there where we have, in-depth different stages of the design process."

P1: "I think it is a really important way to go and kind of recommendation that researchers explore those methods to co-design."

According to the literature, co-design approaches have become important practices, especially in technological projects involving high-tech products, systems, or services that engage actively with their intended users. The method of co-designing with end users is also supported by other authors [53], [103], [104]. By involving end users in the design process, designers can gain valuable insights and perspectives that can lead to more successful and effective solutions.

4.3.1 Empowering collaboration in design

The sub-theme "Empowering collaboration in design" emphasizes the importance of collaboration in overcoming obstacles and creating innovative and efficient approaches for collaboration in HRI. Bringing together people with diverse skills and perspectives to work towards a shared goal is crucial for ensuring that all aspects of a project are thoroughly evaluated and addressed. Collaboration empowers human participants to have greater influence in shaping the research decision-making processes, such as adjusting to research directions and identifying key themes [105]. Ultimately, empowering collaboration in design is essential for achieving the holistic approach required for successful project outcomes.

Many participants agree that collaboration and involvement of different stakeholders are needed: *P2: "Get as many perspectives as you can get. Not only from the stakeholders but also from other*

researchers, roboticists, etc. Because if you have many perspectives, you're on your way to making it more ethical."

P8: "What I want to do is also focus groups with questions on how they think the robot should be implemented and what things should indeed be taken into account before implementing the robot."

Researchers need to acknowledge the value of non-researchers contextual knowledge and actively engage with their experiences [105]. Collaboration with non-academics enables researchers to explore societal issues that may have been overlooked due to limited diversity among researchers regarding their social, cultural, and economic backgrounds [105]. Lee notes that users often need to collaborate more effectively with researchers, resulting in lost opportunities to gain valuable contextual knowledge. The field of Human-Robot Interaction (HRI) requires more empowering approaches that involve them in the design process. Including users in developing new technologies creates a space for their input and perspectives to shape the design process and ensure that the resulting technologies positively impact society.

Reflexive and Transdisciplinary

Transdisciplinary research refers to techniques that are inclusive and socially responsible research methodologies that involve equal participation from academics, stakeholders, practitioners, and citizens [106]. HRI is already an interdisciplinary field as it examines the interaction dynamics between humans and robots [107]. Interdisciplinary thinking and collaboration involve the integration of diverse perspectives or insights through interactive processes to understand complex phenomena better.

One participant from the interview argued that designers and researchers should be more reflective towards their work and that they should work towards a more interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary community:

P9: "I think we need as a community to become more interdisciplinary. We are not interdisciplinary enough and transdisciplinary."

P9: "So it's not just about not designing robots as humanoids. But that but also like OK, who is the community that will use this robot?"

Another participant expressed appreciation for being presented with the interview questions, as it allowed him to contemplate his work.

P7: "It's nice to have these questions...It makes me think and reflect on my work, and I am also thankful for that."

Although most of the participants did not talk about this, it was significant to dive into this topic as the field of HRI seeks to use transdisciplinary approaches [106]. A transdisciplinary approach refers to bringing together researchers, designers, practitioners, stakeholders, and end-users who possess varying expertise, perspectives, and skills to tackle complex societal challenges that cannot be understood or tackled by a single academic discipline or a particular group of professionals [108]. Zaga et al., [106] proposed four tools to encourage reflexivity and futuring with HRI scholars, marginalized communities, and other stakeholders in the early stages of HRI projects. Recent studies are exploring ways to make the field of HRI more transdisciplinary. However, additional research is required to explore the practical implementation and effectiveness of a transdisciplinary approach in the workplace, including investigating the challenges of integrating multiple disciplines and stakeholders in designing and deploying workplace robots. Understanding how different perspectives and expertise can be effectively combined to address complex workplace issues and ensure the successful development of inclusive robotic systems is crucial.

The quotes from the participants above indicate a need for greater reflexivity and critical thinking about the reasons behind designing a robot and conducting thorough research into its necessity. Recent studies suggest that adopting more human-centered, equity-focused, holistic, and critical approaches in HRI is crucial. [10], [109], [110]. Pelikan et al. [57] suggest that reflection can occur at various stages, including during the design, after user testing, and through ongoing reviews. It is also necessary for designers to reflect on their decisions during the design process to refine their approaches and iterate on designs for more effective HRI experiences. By taking a more thoughtful and self-aware approach to robot design, we can create robots that are not only technically advanced but also socially responsible.

Overall, this theme shows that within the HRI community, researchers and designers are becoming more aware and responsible in designing robots by emphasizing reflexivity and transdisciplinary. These considerations are essential for creating technologies that align with human values, promote societal well-being, and address the diverse needs of individuals and communities.

4.4 Navigating design complexities in HRI

This theme covers most of the complex and multifaceted aspects of designing robots. It pays attention to the difficulties and challenges experienced by designers of robotic systems and underlines the

importance of overcoming several obstacles. Some of the codes that generated this theme are "Need for different participants", "Implementing feasible behaviors", "Lack of time in implementing robots in education"

Need for different participants

Participants working on Child robot Interaction experience that they do not have enough participants to do user testing, which can influence the outcome of the study:

P2: "However, it's very hard to get enough children, of course. You might be dependable on the same children. And then you have the problem that the children are already framed."

P1: "It's also hard to or a little bit intensive to get access to the target audience."

P8: "It's very hard to get a hold of people because they're very busy. So for example, co-designing with people that have work to do /a job to do."

Although there is limited research on researchers facing difficulties in finding participants for their studies, it is essential to ensure that a diverse group of individuals is included in the studies. This allows for designers and researchers to gain unique perspectives and insights when working with different groups. It also helps to prevent biases when using the same participants for multiple studies. By involving various participants, co-designed robots can become more accessible and inclusive.

Managing expectations

Designers and researchers face the challenge of implementing feasible behaviors. *One participant in child-robot interaction mentioned* during co-design sessions, end-users may have unrealistic expectations if they are not aware of the robot's capabilities:

P8: "The biggest challenge is to design behaviors that are feasible to implement in the robot... they might not know exactly what the robot can do and therefore might have unrealistic expectations."

The literature supports this finding, as Belpaeme et al. [111] argue that establishing appropriate expectations among children and stakeholders, such as parents, medical personnel, and teachers, is crucial when developing social robots. Additionally, Belpaeme et al. found that significant effort is required to educate adults responsible for children, as they often face difficulties. To address this challenge, exchanging expectations with users and listening to their feedback is essential. Even if the desired behavior is not entirely feasible, it can still provide valuable insights into how users want the behaviors designed.

Lack of time in implementing robots in education

During the interview, a participant highlighted the concerns around the time it will take to implement robots in education and the opinions of stakeholders regarding the same:

P6: "The majority would rather see it as it will take us so long to implement this use because it's not working properly."

Research shows that social robots can improve language learning outcomes and increase enthusiasm among young children when compared to traditional methods [112]. Additionally, robots can have a significant impact and contribute meaningfully in educational contexts (Davison, 2021) [113]. However, teachers need help incorporating robotics into the regular school curriculum due to the time-consuming activities, equipment costs, and the practical work required to manage robot kits in the classroom [114]. In order to tackle the challenges that have been identified by participants and teachers, additional research is necessary to investigate potential solutions and strategies. One potential solution for the future is time-efficient integration, which investigates ways to easily integrate robotics activities into current educational curricula without adding excessive workload for teachers.

Limitation of using specific robots

During the interview, a participant raised concerns about the limitation of using specific robots in child-robot interaction. The participant explained that the designer or researcher is limited to working with a particular age group of children instead of the intended target audience. The conversational focus must be on children at least seven years old, as younger children may not be able to engage in appropriate conversations. This limitation is due to the hardware being predetermined, which restricts the customization of the robot's interaction with different age groups:

P6: "We're having this specific robot already the Nao robot. So it's already like a robot push for incorporating a robot solution in the problem space, which necessarily, does not always need a robot or this type of robot."

There needs to be more research on how researchers and designers work with a specific robot. Therefore, it is essential for them to carefully consider the robot's capabilities and limitations and align them with the specific needs, preferences, and developmental stages of the chosen age group. Doing so could enable them to customize the interactions for that particular age group.

This theme illustrates the difficulties that designers encounter and how future research is needed to overcome them and produce efficient designs for Human-Robot Interaction (HRI). The following paragraph discusses the findings between the researcher in this study and the second coder.

4.5 Intepretation discussion on findings between the researcher and second coder

The second coder agreed upon the themes and sub-themes but raised questions about their relevance to workplace settings during the discussion with the first coder. The researchers discussed whether the themes were patterned in meaning, relevant to the research questions, and underwent a high-quality analytic process. One sub-theme in particular, *Empowering collaboration in design*, was initially grouped under the overarching theme of *Navigating complexities in HRI*. This sub-theme highlighted the importance of participants' design methods and collaboration to overcome challenges and create innovative and efficient HRI designs. It was first part of this theme because to comprehend the complexities, it seemed crucial to understand the methods utilized by designers. However, the second coder suggested that this sub-theme may fit better under the theme of *Requirements of a holistic approach*. This is because the requirements of a holistic approach encompass broader ethical, social, cultural, and environmental considerations and address several interconnected elements beyond just the narrow focus of designing robots.

Additionally, the sub-theme *Empowering collaboration in design* also emphasizes the importance of collaboration in overcoming obstacles and creating innovative and efficient approaches for collaboration in HRI. After discussing this matter, the group agreed that this sub-theme belongs under the overarching theme of *Requirements for a holistic approach*. This sub-theme no longer emphasizes design methods. Instead, it centers on collaboration in HRI and how the field can adopt more collaborative approaches to empower designers.

The discussion about how relevant the themes are to workplace settings mentioned that the study had a broad approach since it did not focus on a particular workplace. However, if designers and researchers keep these themes in mind, they can create better-suited and adapted robots to these environments. As a result, the issue became better understood by the second coder, and they resolved any concerns or questions.

Chapter 5

Discussion and Conclusion

This section briefly discusses the topics related to the findings and answers the research questions. Possible explanations for the answers to the research questions will be explored, and recommendations and limitations of this study will be acknowledged.

5.1 Discussion

This research aimed to understand how designers and roboticists approach designing interactions between robots and users in the workplace while considering ethical and social considerations. By gaining insight into the designers' perspective, factors influencing design choices can be determined. As designs can have significant consequences on users, it is important to think about how they might affect people, both ethically and socially. This should be considered right from the beginning of the design process to ensure that any negative impacts are avoided. By doing so, designers can predict some of the effects and mitigate some of the consequences that may arise. Therefore, the research question focuses on designing robots in a way that considers ethical and social factors: How can designers take into account relevant ethical and social facets while designing robots in the workplace? To answer this question, two sub-research questions were formulated: Sub-RQ.1: What are the ethical and social dilemmas when designing robots for the workplace? The findings show that designers often face ethical and social challenges while creating designs and addressing privacy and safety concerns. First, the ethical dilemmas are explained. The design process prioritizes privacy and safety among the major ethical considerations. The findings also highlight that designers commonly face ethical challenges such as deception and overtrust of technology, especially when working with vulnerable groups like children and the elderly. For instance, designers may resort to slight deception when working with children, claiming that forming a bond between the child and the robot is necessary. However, such actions can negatively impact the child's development, as previous studies have noted [77], [78]. Then deception in individuals with dementia, researchers observed that robots were often mistaken for animals, and people with dementia believed that the robot's actions were responses to their behavior, seeing it as feedback. This highlights the need for further exploration and continued research to develop frameworks that address the ethical implications of deception in HRI. Moreover, deception can lead to individuals overtrusting robots and potentially relying on them when human judgment and intervention may be necessary. Previous research suggests that being transparent about how robots function could reduce overtrust. However, in the field of HRI, there needs to be more understanding of the specific effects of overtrust. Therefore, there is a need for a common framework to help researchers and designers study this

phenomenon more effectively.

Designers and roboticists face social challenges of acceptance, awareness, and trust. Participants emphasized the need to ensure that users accept and understand the design. Consequently, the trust users establish with the robot significantly impacts its acceptance [87]. To foster a clear understanding of the robot's capabilities, transparency and effective communication are crucial [86], especially with vulnerable groups like children. However, achieving transparency in robot design and interaction lacks standardized methods, which can be helpful in ensuring consistent and meaningful transparency across robots and applications. Standardized methods for transparency can work by providing a clear and consistent set of guidelines for developers to follow when designing and implementing transparency measures in their robots and applications. Additionally, improving the explainability of robots is crucial, enabling users to comprehend the rationale behind the robot's decisions and actions. Developing methods for clear explanations of robots' underlying processes, algorithms, and reasoning will enhance transparency. Therefore, since ethical and social issues are interconnected, and technology's effect on society raises ethical concerns, the ethical and social dilemmas in Human-Robot Interaction require a delicate balance between the potential advantages and risks of employing robots in various workplaces.

To answer the second sub-research question: What are potential design guidelines that can be generated from the insights gathered from designers? After conducting the study, it was determined that providing recommendations is more practical because this study is not focused on one specific type of robot designer/ roboticist but rather on designers/roboticists working on robots in various contexts. It was more effective to give recommendations. And because the field of HRI is still evolving, recommendations offer a more flexible and adaptable approach. Based on the findings from this study and the ethical and social dilemmas designers and roboticists face, these recommendations offer valuable insights. The recommendations can also serve as a guide for future research and the development of comprehensive design guidelines.

Some recommendations for the field of HRI are:

1. Fostering collaboration and a Transdisciplinary approach

Fostering collaboration and a transdisciplinary approach refers to bringing together researchers, designers, practitioners, stakeholders, and end-users who possess varying expertise, perspectives, and skills to tackle complex societal challenges that cannot be understood or tackled by a single academic discipline or a particular group of professionals [108]. And collaboration empowers human participants to have greater influence in shaping the research decision-making processes, such as adjusting research directions and identifying key themes. [105]. It is important to foster a transdisciplinary approach for robots used in the workplace because other complexities arise with the interaction between humans and robots, such as ethical and social issues. Researchers and designers can achieve a more thorough understanding and better handling of the challenges by taking a transdisciplinary approach and allowing participants to have a say in the design process. In addition, recent research has already started to create the foundation for the design discipline to expand progressively toward transdisciplinary approaches [106], [108] by developing tools and methods. In the context of Robots used in the workplace, designers and researchers could consider implementing effective communication and language usage when they take on a new role, like "a mediator". Effective communication and language usage are fundamental elements of transdisciplinary collaborations. Thus, one recommendation for HRI designers would be to establish an open communication and collaboration environment where researchers and practitioners can freely share their insights, findings, and challenges. Online platforms or workshops can facilitate this.

2. Reflecting on Design Motivations

Although only one participant mentioned the need for reflexivity among designers, it is essential to reflect on design motivations that urge designers to critically examine and understand the reasons and intentions behind their design choices. Reflection entails examining and assessing the interactions and experiences with robots to acquire insights and improve since reflection is a significant part of the design process [57]. According to Pelikan et al., reflection can occur at different times, such as during the design phase, following user testing, and through continuous reviews. One recommendation for future designers would be to ask questions like "Why did I make this design choice?" and "What are the potential consequences of this choice?" during the design phase. After user testing, designers can reflect on feedback and adjust their designs accordingly. Continuous reviews of the robot's performance and interactions with users can also provide valuable insights for reflection and improvement. By prioritizing reflexivity in the design process, designers can create workplace robots that are more effective, efficient, and safe for everyone to use.

3. Cultivate Critical Thinking

As technology becomes more complex, it is crucial to encourage critical reflection among researchers, designers, users, and stakeholders. As participants in this study expressed their concerns about society's decreasing critical thinking abilities, it is important to highlight ways to foster critical thinking skills. Particularly, previous research has shown the need for approaches that foster critical thinking skills [58], [59] as this will help individuals in the future to deal with emerging technology and develop a critical understanding of the current views and claims about it. Thus, a recommendation for the field of HRI is to implement critical thinking in education by encouraging design students at the university level to reflect on the potential ethical, social, and cultural implications of their technology designs.

4. Developing standardized methods for transparency

The results indicate that dealing with ethical and social challenges, such as acceptance, awareness, and trust, requires transparency. To address these challenges and avoid overreliance, developers should design and implement their robots and applications using standardized transparency methods and effective communication. In the future, designers ought to create standardized methods that compel users to receive information on the robot's purpose, capabilities, and limitations, including data on how the robot processes information and makes decisions. Having this ability can enhance people's trust and confidence in technology. By doing so, users will clearly understand the robot's operations, enabling them to make informed decisions on how to interact with it.

Thus, to answer the research question, *How can designers take into account relevant ethical and social facets while designing robots in the workplace?* It is recommended that they promote collaboration and use a transdisciplinary approach. It is also important for designers to reflect on their motivations, encourage critical thinking and establish standardized methods for transparency. These recommendations will promote responsible and inclusive HRI designs that prioritize trust, openness, and positive results for people in the workplace.

5.1.1 Reflection and evaluation on writing-up

The author included a reflection and evaluation to consider the decisions, choices, and actions along the journey of this project:" On reflection, I chose Reflexive TA because I wanted participants' standpoints to be prioritized rather than existing theories I had read, such as robots replacing workers. As I

feel that designers and researchers can shape and influence interactions between robots and users, they can best describe on how to consider ethical and social facets in their design. This required a critical realist approach and an inductive/deductive orientation. After talking to designers, I discovered that some of their ethical and social challenges align with theoretical concerns, such as privacy and safety concerns. However, not all of them do. It appears that designers acknowledge the importance of transparency and collaboration in addressing this project's ethical and social challenges. However, not all designers are aware of using a transdisciplinary approach and reflecting on their design motivations. Thus, I strongly encourage future designers to think about using a transdisciplinary approach and reflecting on their design motivations while using critical thinking. This approach will shape inclusive robotic systems.

I recommend that others go through this process of understanding what you want to do before figuring out the exact steps to get there. Embracing Reflexive Thematic Analysis' flexibility will help you reach your goals more effectively. By reflecting on your intentions and being open to different approaches, you can make better-informed decisions and be more adaptable in your design journey."

5.2 Limitations

This study had several limitations. First, the sample size of this study is 9 participants from different universities in the Netherlands, which limits the generalizability of the findings to a broader population. Furthermore, the supervisors in this study selected participants through their personal networks, which may have resulted in some bias. Consequently, the findings may not completely align with the research question. The research question aimed to understand how designers can take into account relevant ethical and social facets while designing robots in the workplace. However, some participants designed robots used in various contexts and not for the workplace, which could impact the results. This is because each context has unique ethical and social considerations that designers must consider, leading to findings that may be less applicable in other situations. Reflexive TA, as a research method, has some limitations as it can introduce subjectivity and bias during the analysis process. Since Reflexive TA mainly relies on the researcher's interpretations and reflections, personal biases and prior beliefs like the researcher's cultural background or theories of previous literature might have affected the theme identification and interpretation. Although this potentially limits the topic-specific generalizability of the results, it does not undermine the overall message communicated in this paper.

5.3 Conclusion

This study contributed to the well-established call for "Human-Machine Partnerships in the Future of Work: Exploring the Role of Emerging Technologies in Future Workplaces" [9]. The researcher asked designers and roboticists about their approach to designing human-robot interactions while taking into account ethical and social factors. Understanding the designers' perspectives is crucial to identify the factors influencing their design decisions and their impact on ethical and social considerations. The study found that there are a number of ethical and social facets that designers deal with during the design process apart from privacy and safety. Deception and overtrust in technology emerged as common ethical dilemmas, particularly when working with vulnerable groups like children and the elderly. Ensuring a balance between forming relationships and potential negative effects on the development of these individuals is essential. Acceptability, awareness, and trust are significant concerns in the social context of human-robot interaction. Designers highlighted the

need for users to accept and understand the design, emphasizing the significance of transparency. To address potential issues, providing recommendations proved to be more effective than specific guidelines, given the diverse range of participants working in various contexts with robots. Therefore, recommendations have been given. These recommendations include promoting collaboration and transdisciplinary approaches, fostering critical thinking, encouraging designers to reflect on their design motivations when developing robots, and establishing standardized methods for transparency. The field of HRI could develop comprehensive design guidelines that reflect the evolving ethical and social challenges by further developing these recommendations.

Bibliography

- [1] J. Dietsch, "People meeting robots in the workplace [industrial activities," *IEEE Robotics Automation Magazine*, vol. 17, 6 2010.
- [2] H. A. Frijns and C. Schmidbauer, "Design guidelines for collaborative industrial robot user interfaces," in *Human-Computer Interaction INTERACT 2021*, C. Ardito, R. Lanzilotti, A. Malizia, H. Petrie, A. Piccinno, G. Desolda, and K. Inkpen, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2021, pp. 407–427.
- [3] F. Sherwani, M. M. Asad, and B. Ibrahim, "Collaborative robots and industrial revolution 4.0 (ir 4.0)," 2020 International Conference on Emerging Trends in Smart Technologies (ICETST), pp. 1–5, 2020.
- [4] A. van Wynsberghe, M. Ley, and S. Roeser, *Ethical Aspects of Human–Robot Collaboration in Industrial Work Settings*. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2022, pp. 255–266.
 [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-78513-0_14
- [5] R. Etemad-Sajadi, A. Soussan, and T. Schöpfer, "How ethical issues raised by human-robot interaction can impact the intention to use the robot?" *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 14, 6 2022.
- [6] "What are ethical issues?" https://www.myaccountingcourse.com/accounting-dictionary/ ethical-issues, accessed: 19-05-2022.
- [7] G. Marzano and L. Ochoa Siguencia, "Industry 4.0:social challenges and risks," ENVIRON-MENT. TECHNOLOGIES. RESOURCES. Proceedings of the International Scientific and Practical Conference, vol. 2, pp. 100–105, 06 2021.
- [8] K. Winkle, D. McMillan, M. Arnelid, K. Harrison, M. Balaam, E. Johnson, and I. Leite, "Feminist human-robot interaction: Disentangling power, principles and practice for better, more ethical hri," in *Proceedings of the 2023 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, ser. HRI '23. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2023, p. 72–82. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3568162.3576973
- [9] E. Cheon, C. Zaga, H. R. Lee, M. L. Lupetti, L. Dombrowski, and M. F. Jung, "Human-machine partnerships in the future of work: Exploring the role of emerging technologies in future workplaces," in *Companion Publication of the 2021 Conference on Computer Supported Cooperative Work and Social Computing*, ser. CSCW '21. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2021, p. 323–326. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3462204.3481726
- [10] M. L. Lupetti, C. Zaga, and N. Cila, "Designerly ways of knowing in hri: Broadening the scope of design-oriented hri through the concept of intermediate-level knowledge," in *Proceedings*

of the 2021 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction, ser. HRI '21. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2021, p. 389–398. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3434073.3444668

- [11] V. Braun and V. Clarke, *Thematic Analysis: A Practical Guide*, 1st ed. SAGE publications, 2022.
- [12] O. B. Daniel Newman, Human/machine: the future of our partnership with machines. Kogan Page Ltd, 2019.
- [13] N. Cila, "Designing human-agent collaborations: Commitment, responsiveness, and support," in *CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, ser. CHI '22. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3491102.3517500
- [14] M. E. Bratman, "Shared cooperative activity," *The Philosophical Review*, vol. 101, no. 2, pp. 327–341, 1992. [Online]. Available: http://www.jstor.org/stable/2185537
- [15] K. Ludwig, "What is minimally cooperative behavior?" in *Minimal Cooperation and Shared Agency*, A. Fiebich, Ed. Cham, Switzerland: Springer, 2020, pp. 9–40.
- [16] N. Sebanz, H. Bekkering, and G. Knoblich, "Joint action: bodies and minds moving together," *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 70–76, 2006. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1364661305003566
- [17] J. C. R. Licklider, "Man-computer symbiosis," *Ire Transactions on Human Factors in Electronics*, vol. 1, pp. 4–11, 1960.
- [18] P. R. Cohen and E. A. Feigenbaum, *The Handbook of Artificial Intelligence*. Butterworth-Heinemann, 6 2014, vol. 3.
- [19] G. Sandini, V. Mohan, A. Sciutti, and P. Morasso, "Social cognition for human-robot symbiosis—challenges and building blocks," *Frontiers in Neurorobotics*, vol. 12, 2018. [Online]. Available: https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fnbot.2018.00034
- [20] H. J. W. Paul R. Daugherty, "Collaborative intelligence : Humans and ai are joining forces," 2018.
- [21] A. Dafoe, Y. Bachrach, G. Hadfield, E. Horvitz, K. Larson, and T. Graepel, "Cooperative ai: machines must learn to find common ground," *Nature*, vol. 593, pp. 33–36, 5 2021.
- [22] B. Sendhoff and H. Wersing, "Cooperative intelligence a humane perspective," in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Human-Machine Systems (ICHMS), 2020, pp. 1–6.
- [23] I. Wachsmuth, Embodied Cooperative Systems: From Tool to Partnership, 01 2015, pp. 63–79.
- [24] M. Gienger, D. Ruiken, T. Bates, M. Regaieg, M. Meißner, J. Kober, P. Seiwald, and A.-C. Hildebrandt, "Human-robot cooperative object manipulation with contact changes," 10 2018, pp. 1354–1360.
- [25] D. Norman, *The design of future things*. Basic Books, 5 2009.
- [26] G. Baxter and I. Sommerville, "Socio-technical systems: From design methods to systems engineering," *Interacting with Computers*, vol. 23, pp. 4–17, 01 2011.

- [27] A. Sauppé and B. Mutlu, "The social impact of a robot co-worker in industrial settings," in Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, ser. CHI '15. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2015, p. 3613–3622. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/2702123.2702181
- [28] O. Ogorodnikova, "Human weaknesses and strengths in collaboration with robots," *Periodica Polytechnica Mechanical Engineering*, vol. 52, 01 2008.
- [29] A. Arntz, S. C. Eimler, C. Straßmann, and H. U. Hoppe, "On the influence of autonomy and transparency on blame and credit in flawed human-robot collaboration," in *Companion* of the 2021 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction, ser. HRI '21 Companion. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2021, p. 377–381. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3434074.3447196
- [30] T. E. Commission, "Attitudes towards the impact of digitisation and automation on daily life," 5 2017.
- [31] A. Arntz, S. Eimler, and H. Hoppe, "A virtual sandbox approach to studying the effect of augmented communication on human-robot collaboration," *Frontiers in Robotics and AI*, vol. 8, p. 728961, 10 2021.
- [32] S. Elprama, C. Jewell, A. Jacobs, I. El Makrini, and B. Vanderborght, *Attitudes of factory workers towards industrial and collaborative robots*, ser. ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction (HRI). ACM New York, 3 2017, pp. 113–114.
- [33] L. C. Santos, F. N. Santos, E. J. Solteiro Pires, A. Valente, P. Costa, and S. Magalhães, "Path planning for ground robots in agriculture: a short review," in 2020 IEEE International Conference on Autonomous Robot Systems and Competitions (ICARSC), 2020, pp. 61–66.
- [34] A. Bechar and C. Vigneault, "Agricultural robots for field operations: Concepts and components," *Biosystems Engineering*, vol. 149, pp. 94–111, 2016. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1537511015301914
- [35] R. Sparrow and M. Howard, "Robots in agriculture: prospects, impacts, ethics, and policy," *Precision Agriculture*, vol. 22, pp. 818–833, 6 2021.
- [36] C. Driessen and L. F. M. Heutinck, "Cows desiring to be milked? milking robots and the co-evolution of ethics and technology on dutch dairy farms," *Agriculture and Human Values*, vol. 32, pp. 3–20, 3 2015.
- [37] J. van Erkelens, "Robotmelken neemt overhand," 2 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www. melkvee100plus.nl/Artikelen/Automatisering/2021/2/Robotmelken-neemt-overhand-703926E/
- [38] C. Tse, H. Barkema, T. DeVries, J. Rushen, and E. Pajor, "Effect of transitioning to automatic milking systems on producers' perceptions of farm management and cow health in the canadian dairy industry," *Journal of Dairy Science*, vol. 100, no. 3, pp. 2404–2414, 2017. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0022030217300383
- [39] D. Koning, "Automatic milking common practice on dairy farms," 2010.
- [40] D. Butler, L. Holloway, and C. Bear, "The impact of technological change in dairy farming: Robotic milking systems and the changing role of the stockperson," *Journal of the Royal Agricultural Society of England*, vol. 173, pp. 1–6, 01 2012.

- [41] N. G. Hockstein, C. G. Gourin, R. A. Faust, and D. J. Terris, "A history of robots: from science fiction to surgical robotics," *Journal of Robotic Surgery*, vol. 1, pp. 113–118, 6 2007.
- [42] E. Broadbent, R. Stafford, and B. MacDonald, "Acceptance of healthcare robots for the older population: Review and future directions," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 1, pp. 319–330, 11 2009.
- [43] J. Holland, L. Kingston, C. McCarthy, E. Armstrong, P. O'Dwyer, F. Merz, and M. McConnell, "Service robots in the healthcare sector," *Robotics*, vol. 10, no. 1, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2218-6581/10/1/47
- [44] K. Cresswell, S. Cunningham-Burley, and A. Sheikh, "Health care robotics: Qualitative exploration of key challenges and future directions," *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, vol. 20, p. e10410, 7 2018.
- [45] Z. DOLIC, R. CASTRO, and A. MOARCAS, "Robots in healthcare: a solution or a problem?" 4 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/ 2019/638391/IPOL_IDA(2019)638391_EN.pdf
- [46] S. van den Beukel and M. van der Veldt, "Why socially responsible design is so important," 2 2020.
- [47] L. E. Holmquist and J. Forlizzi, "Introduction to journal of human-robot interaction special issue on design," *J. Hum.-Robot Interact.*, vol. 3, no. 1, p. 1–3, feb 2014. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.5898/JHRI.3.1.Holmquist
- [48] C. Bartneck, T. Belpaeme, F. Eyssel, T. Kanda, M. Keijsers, and S. Sabanovic, *Human-Robot Interaction: An Introduction*, 02 2020.
- [49] S. Azenkot, C. Feng, and M. Cakmak, "Enabling building service robots to guide blind people a participatory design approach," in 2016 11th ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction (HRI), 2016, pp. 3–10.
- [50] E. Cheon and N. M. Su, "Futuristic autobiographies: Weaving participant narratives to elicit values around robots," in *Proceedings of the 2018 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, ser. HRI '18. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2018, p. 388–397. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3171221.3171244
- [51] A. M. Harrison, W. M. Xu, and J. G. Trafton, "User-centered robot head design: A sensing computing interaction platform for robotics research (sciprr)," in *Proceedings of the 2018 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, ser. HRI '18. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2018, p. 215–223. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3171221.3171283
- [52] H. Lee, E. Cheon, M. de Graaf, P. Alves-Oliveira, C. Zaga, and J. Young, "Robots for social good: Exploring critical design for hri," 03 2019.
- [53] F. Burlando, X. Ferrari Tumay, and A. Vacanti, "Robot design needs users: A co-design approach to hri," in Advances in Human Factors in Robots, Unmanned Systems and Cybersecurity, M. Zallio, C. Raymundo Ibañez, and J. H. Hernandez, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2021, pp. 135–142.

- [54] D. Sirkin, B. Mok, S. Yang, and W. Ju, "Mechanical ottoman: How robotic furniture offers and withdraws support," in *Proceedings of the Tenth Annual ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, ser. HRI '15. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2015, p. 11–18. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/2696454.2696461
- [55] P. Wang, S. Sibi, B. Mok, and W. Ju, "Marionette: Enabling on-road wizard-of-oz autonomous driving studies," in *Proceedings of the 2017 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, ser. HRI '17. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2017, p. 234–243. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/2909824.3020256
- [56] J. de Pagter, "Ethics and robot democratization: Reflecting on integrative ethics practices," International Journal of Social Robotics, 5 2023.
- [57] H. Pelikan, D. Porfirio, and K. Winkle, "Designing better human-robot interactions through enactment, engagement, and reflection," 2023.
- [58] P. A. Facione, "Critical thinking: What it is and why it counts," pp. 1-33, 2020.
- [59] R. A. J. and W. D. T., ""21st-century" skills," American educator, vol. 34, pp. 17-20, 2010.
- [60] M. Lupetti and M. Van Mechelen, "Promoting children's critical thinking towards robotics through robot deception," 03 2022.
- [61] S. Amershi, D. Weld, M. Vorvoreanu, A. Fourney, B. Nushi, P. Collisson, J. Suh, S. Iqbal, P. N. Bennett, K. Inkpen, J. Teevan, R. Kikin-Gil, and E. Horvitz, "Guidelines for human-ai interaction," in *Proceedings of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, ser. CHI '19. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2019, p. 1–13. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3290605.3300233
- [62] R. Etemad-Sajadi, A. Soussan, and T. Schöpfer, "How ethical issues raised by human-robot interaction can impact the intention to use the robot?" *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 14, 06 2022.
- [63] S. Hedaoo, A. Williams, C. Wadgaonkar, and H. Knight, "A robot barista comments on its clients: Social attitudes toward robot data use," in *Proceedings of the 14th ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, ser. HRI '19. IEEE Press, 2020, p. 66–74.
- [64] L. Patrick, A. Keith, and B. G. A., Robot Ethics: The Ethical and Social Implications of Robotics. MIT Press, 2014.
- [65] R. de Kervenoael, R. Hasan, A. Schwob, and E. Goh, "Leveraging human-robot interaction in hospitality services: Incorporating the role of perceived value, empathy, and information sharing into visitors' intentions to use social robots," *Tourism Management*, vol. 78, pp. 1–15, 11 2019.
- [66] J. Ejdys, "Building technology trust in ict application at a university," International Journal of Emerging Markets, vol. 13, pp. 980–997, 11 2018.
- [67] R. Cellan-Jones, "Robots 'to replace up to 20 million factory jobs' by 2030," 6 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.bbc.com/news/business-48760799
- [68] V. Braun and V. Clarke, "Using thematic analysis in psychology," *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 77–101, 2006. [Online]. Available: https://www.tandfonline.com/ doi/abs/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa

- [69] C. O'Connor and H. Joffe, "Intercoder reliability in qualitative research: Debates and practical guidelines," *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, vol. 19, p. 1609406919899220, 2020. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919899220
- [70] V. Braun and V. Clarke, "Reflecting on reflexive thematic analysis," *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, vol. 11, no. 4, pp. 589–597, 2019. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2019.1628806
- [71] L. M. Connelly and J. N. Peltzer, "Underdeveloped themes in qualitative research," *Clinical Nurse Specialist*, vol. 30, pp. 52–57, 1 2016.
- [72] V. Clarke and V. Braun, "Successful qualitative research: A practical guide for beginners," Successful qualitative research, pp. 1–400, 2013.
- [73] J. P. Ulhøi and S. Nørskov, "The emergence of social robots: Adding physicality and agency to technology," *Journal of Engineering and Technology Management*, vol. 65, p. 101703, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0923474822000339
- [74] R. Wullenkord and F. Eyssel, "Societal and ethical issues in hri," *Current Robotics Reports*, vol. 1, pp. 1–12, 09 2020.
- [75] M. de Graaf, "An ethical evaluation of human-robot relationships," *International Journal of Social Robotics*, vol. 8, 08 2016.
- [76] A. Sharkey and N. Sharkey, "Granny and the robots: ethical issues in robot care for the elderly," *Ethics and Information Technology*, vol. 14, pp. 27–40, 3 2012.
- [77] N. Sharkey and A. Sharkey, "The crying shame of robot nannies an ethical appraisal," *Interaction Studies - INTERACT STUD*, vol. 11, 06 2010.
- [78] A. Sharkey and N. Sharkey, "Children, the elderly, and interactive robots," IEEE Robotics Automation Magazine, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 32–38, 2011.
- [79] —, "We need to talk about deception in social robotics!" *Ethics and Information Technology*, vol. 23, pp. 1–8, 09 2021.
- [80] A. R. Wagner, J. Borenstein, and A. Howard, "Overtrust in the robotic age," *Communications of the ACM*, vol. 61, no. 9, pp. 22–24, 2018.
- [81] A. Chatzimichali, R. Harrison, and D. Chrysostomou, "Toward privacy-sensitive human-robot interaction: Privacy terms and human-data interaction in the personal robot era," *Paladyn, Journal of Behavioral Robotics*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 160–174, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1515/pjbr-2021-0013
- [82] S. Livingstone, M. Stoilova, and R. Nandagiri, "Children's data and privacy online: growing up in a digital age: an evidence review," 2019.
- [83] D. Atkinson, W. Clancey, and M. Clark, "Shared awareness, autonomy and trust in human-robot teamwork," 01 2014.
- [84] F. Hegel, S. Gieselmann, A. Peters, P. Holthaus, and B. Wrede, "Towards a typology of meaningful signals and cues in social robotics," in 2011 RO-MAN, 2011, pp. 72–78.
- [85] N. Martelaro, V. C. Nneji, W. Ju, and P. Hinds, "Tell me more: Designing hri to encourage more trust, disclosure, and companionship," in *The Eleventh ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human Robot Interaction*, ser. HRI '16. IEEE Press, 2016, p. 181–188.

- [86] A. Bhaskara, M. Skinner, and S. Loft, "Agent transparency: A review of current theory and evidence," *IEEE Transactions on Human-Machine Systems*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 215–224, 2020.
- [87] B. C. Kok and H. Soh, "Trust in robots: Challenges and opportunities," *Current Robotics Reports*, vol. 1, pp. 297–309, 12 2020.
- [88] S. Nolfi, "Progress and challenges in adaptive robotics," *Frontiers in Robotics and AI*, vol. 9, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/frobt.2022.1020462
- [89] M. Walters, D. S. Syrdal, K. Dautenhahn, R. Boekhorst, and K. Koay, "Avoiding the uncanny valley: Robot appearance, personality and consistency of behavior in an attention-seeking home scenario for a robot companion," *Auton. Robots*, vol. 24, pp. 159–178, 02 2008.
- [90] A. Waytz, J. Cacioppo, and N. Epley, "Who sees human?: The stability and importance of individual differences in anthropomorphism," *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 219–232, 2010, pMID: 24839457. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691610369336
- [91] B. R. Duffy, "Anthropomorphism and the social robot," *Robotics and Autonomous Systems*, vol. 42, no. 3, pp. 177–190, 2003, socially Interactive Robots. [Online]. Available: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0921889002003743
- [92] T. Sherry, "A nascent robotics culture: New complicities for companionship." 2006. [Online]. Available: http://web.mit.edu/sturkle/OldFiles/www/nascentroboticsculture.pdf
- [93] C. Taylor, "Robots could take 20 million manufacturing jobs by 2030," 6 2019.
- [94] C. Carbone, "Ai will displace 40 percent of world's workers as soon as 2035," 1 2019.
- [95] A. Meissner, A. Trübswetter, A. S. Conti-Kufner, and J. Schmidtler, "Friend or foe? understanding assembly workers' acceptance of human-robot collaboration," *J. Hum.-Robot Interact.*, vol. 10, no. 1, jul 2020. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3399433
- [96] J. Smids, S. Nyholm, and H. Berkers, "Robots in the workplace: a threat to—or opportunity for—meaningful work?" *Philosophy Technology*, vol. 33, pp. 503–522, 9 2020.
- [97] A. H. Eagly and A. M. Koenig, "The vicious cycle linking stereotypes and social roles," *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 343–350, 2021. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1177/09637214211013775
- [98] A. J. C. Cuddy, S. T. Fiske, and P. Glick, "The bias map: Behaviors from intergroup affect and stereotypes." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, vol. 92, pp. 631–648, 2007.
- [99] N. "Gender stereotypes," Ellemers, Annual Review of Psychology, vol. 69, pMID: no. 1. pp. 275-298. 2018. 28961059. [Online]. Available: https: //doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-122216-011719
- [100] C. McCauley and K. Thangavelu, "Individual differences in sex stereotyping of occupations and personality traits," *Social Psychology Quarterly*, vol. 54, no. 3, pp. 267–279, 1991. [Online]. Available: http://www.jstor.org/stable/2786655
- [101] S. Brahnam and A. De Angeli, "Gender affordances of conversational agents," Interacting with Computers, vol. 24, p. 139–153, 05 2012.

- "What [102] L.-C. Strategies, are some best practices for inclusive design and communication?" 2023. [Online]. Available: https://www.linkedin.com/advice/3/ what-some-best-practices-inclusive-design-communication
- [103] A. K. Ostrowski, H. W. Park, and C. Breazeal, "Design research in hri: Roboticists, design features, and users as co-designers," in *Workshop on Designerly HRI Knowledge*, 2020.
- [104] E. A. Björling and E. Rose, "Participatory research principles in human-centered design: Engaging teens in the co-design of a social robot," *Multimodal Technologies and Interaction*, vol. 3, no. 1, 2019. [Online]. Available: https://www.mdpi.com/2414-4088/3/1/8
- [105] H. R. Lee, E. Cheon, C. Lim, and K. Fischer, "Configuring humans: What roles humans play in hri research," in *Proceedings of the 2022 ACM/IEEE International Conference on Human-Robot Interaction*, ser. HRI '22. IEEE Press, 2022, p. 478–492.
- [106] C. Zaga, M. Lupetti, N. Cila, M. Lee, G. Huisman, E. Fosch Villaronga, and A. Arzberger, "Towards transdisciplinary and futuring tools for dei and social justice in hri," in *DEI HRI Workshop* - ACM/IEEE HRI Conference. ACM SigCHI, Mar. 2023, p. 1.
- [107] D. Feil-Seifer and M. J. Matarić, Human RobotHuman-robot interaction (HRI)InteractionInteractionhuman robot. New York, NY: Springer New York, 2009, pp. 4643–4659. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-30440-3_274
- [108] D. Ozkaramanli, C. Zaga, N. Cila, K. Visscher, and M. van der Voort, "Design methods and transdisciplinary practices," 2022.
- [109] A. K. Ostrowski, R. Walker, M. Das, M. Yang, C. Breazea, H. W. Park, and A. Verma, "Ethics, equity, justice in human-robot interaction: A review and future directions," in 2022 31st IEEE International Conference on Robot and Human Interactive Communication (RO-MAN), 2022, pp. 969–976.
- [110] K. Seaborn and A. Frank, "What pronouns for pepper? a critical review of gender/ing in research," in *Proceedings of the 2022 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*, ser. CHI '22. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2022. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1145/3491102.3501996
- [111] T. Belpaeme, P. Baxter, J. de Greeff, J. Kennedy, R. Read, R. Looije, M. Neerincx, I. Baroni, and M. C. Zelati, "Child-robot interaction: Perspectives and challenges," in *Social Robotics*, G. Herrmann, M. J. Pearson, A. Lenz, P. Bremner, A. Spiers, and U. Leonards, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2013, pp. 452–459.
- [112] J. Han, M. Jo, V. Jones, and J. Jo, "Comparative study on the educational use of home robots for children," *JIPS*, vol. 4, pp. 159–168, 12 2008.
- [113] D. Davison, ""hey robot, what do you think?": How children learn with a social robot," Ph.D. dissertation, Human Media Interaction, University of Twente, Netherlands, 2021.
- [114] P. Blikstein, "Digital fabrication and making' in education: The democratization of invention," 2013.

Appendix A

Interview questions

Warm up Questions
1. What inspired you to become a roboticist?
2. What kind of robots do you usually design?
3. What is your day-to-day work?
Key Questions
1. Who do you design robots for? And how do you do that?
2. What are the important factors you look for when designing robots?
3. What did you hope to achieve with the robot design?
4. What specific methods do you use to design interactions between robots and workers in the workplace?
5. What types of challenges do you face when designing robots?
6. How do you make sure that your design matches what users need/ expect?
7. During the design, are there any ethical considerations you're taking into account?
8. How do you address ethical considerations when designing robots for the workplace?
9. What measures do you take to ensure robots are designed with user privacy?
10. How do you determine human worker replacement and responsibility in your design?
11. Are there any other ethical considerations/ facets that you deal with during the design of robots?
12. What social considerations do you take into account when developing robots?
13. How do you establish the robots that you design to have positive interactions with human workers and avoid negative outcomes?
14. What strategies do you use to ensure that robots are designed to be non-discriminatory and respectful of workers?
15. Are there any other social considerations/ facets that you deal with during the design of robots?
16. What impact do you think robots will have on society in the future?
Wrap-up
1. Is there anything we didn't talk about today that you'd like me to know?
2. Do you have any questions for me?

Table A.1: Interview questions

Appendix B

Codes and Categories

Initial Category	Initial Codes	Description	Interview transcript
Requirements for inclusive design	 Child-appropriate dialogues Not endorsing stereotypes Adaptability Flexibility Accessibility Inclusivity Inclusion Trust Interpretation n and subjectivity Need for reflection Need for critical awareness Need for more interand transdisciplin aryaryarity Involvement of stakeholders 	These codes refer to recommendations, ensuring that the design (end-product) is accessible and usable for a wide range of individuals regardless of their abilities, backgrounds, or circumstances. These guidelines include accessibility, adaptability, flexibility, and the avoidance of stereotypes to create welcoming, accommodating, and empowering designs for all users.	-" We need to give this freedom to the farmers that they are not afraid of the system, they know how to manage it, they understand all of the safety and security concerns, and that system is capable of autonomously doing some sort of task. But in the end, after that, all the data collected and processed by the system should also be displayed to that person in a way that that person with very limited skills, and technical skills is also able to interpret that data." - "And what I learned by working a lot around this topic is to try to avoid stereotyping when your gender. And since everything is gendered around us, even this the slightest queue enables you to gender so you don't really need to put a pink ribbon on a robot which people have done in the past to make it perceived."
Ethical concerns	 Deception Human behavior Informed consent Being biased Manipulation by hackers Commerciali zation and misuse Overreliance 	Ethical concerns involve the evaluation of values, beliefs, and norms to ensure that behaviors are consistent with what is right, just, and fair.	-"It's actually very difficult. So it's necessary for relationship formation. And if the children feel a connection, they feel safer around the robot, they also are more interested to keep interacting with the robot longer, which increases the effectiveness of interventions. So this is the reason why we do it. But on the other hand, we're also kind of slightly deceiving the children on a social level." -" So the wizarding that we do, can be seen as unethical. In a sense that we basically lie to the

			child and make it seem that the robot works autonomous. And it doesn't."
Social considerations	 Impact on job-displace ment Social Relationship with Robots Social Acceptance and Awareness Trust relationship with robots Transparenc y in robot capabilities 	Social considerations analyze the broader societal impact and implications of acts, decisions, and policies. These factors address the effects on individuals, groups, and society as a whole, such as social dynamics, cultural values, equity, and well-being.	 "So it should not be a replacement friend, where it's like, okay, this will be my friend from now on. I was getting bullied in school. And now this is my friend. And at school, I don't care anymore about any other human being. When I come home, my friend is there and I'm happy". "So what I mostly have seen so far is that children just tend to trust robots. And we try to make it very untrustworthy. With it being incapable is flickering, no fun emotions, all that kind of stuff. And they still trusted it." "And I think the part of these interactions is to manage the expectations, but also manage this relationship to be appropriate and that they are. So I think transparency is very essential here, what kind of friend is it really?"

Privacy concerns and risk	 Data collection Data privacy Data managemen t Privacy 	The category "privacy concerns and risk" refers to the potential risks, vulnerabilities, and ethical considerations related to personal information protection and the right to privacy. It entails investigating how personal data is collected, stored, and shared.	- "Well, when you work with the aero platforms, one of the big issues is also privacy. So make sure that you don't capture people, the information that you're gathering, all the authorizations from the producer from the field owner, etc." -"So there are different privacy concerns. So first is, okay, we're using Google. So we're sending basically, audio files to Google. So that's definitely a major privacy risk. So what we do to reduce it, for example, is that we set the system in such a way that it doesn't listen, the microphones are off. By default, only. The robot asks that question they're turned on, and the robots eyes turn green. And children are, there is a tutorial on how to talk to me, they now care if the robots eyes or green is listening. This is the only moment when audio is actually being recorded, that will be sent to Google".
Factors impacting HRI	 Robot learning and adaptation Robot's Role in the Workplace Size, build, and appearance affect HRI 	These factors influence the interaction between humans and robots. They can significantly shape the dynamics, effectiveness, and overall experience of humans interacting with robots. Recognizing and solving these characteristics are essential for developing and using robots that can interact with humans in a variety of settings.	-"I feel like we are still working towards a robot that it's able to learn for its environment. Because it is really impossible to build a robot that takes into account for example, all people's backgrounds, and what are the social norms of every culture is different in the robot that is able to really adapt towards all of them." - "So imagine that you are not, very large if you occupy a robot, which is you know, a big muscley robot. It makes a difference and people interact with you through that robot differently than then with you as a person."

	i		
Barriers to implementation	 Lack of imagination in design Lack of time Lack of user-centere d design Limitations of using specific robot Limited applications with children 	These barriers refer to the challenges, obstacles, or limitations that hinder the successful execution of the designers' project.	- "I mean, I think we are missing really the design methodologies to design robots. I mean, I think we are missing really the design methodologies to design robots in a way that is respectful but like, and we have to engage different groups of people, not just one." -" So few of them are just sitting a person down and letting a conversation happen. So there is very little happening in there and within that I'm also specifically looking at kids, also narrowing it down, and then in the robot world there's also a lot happening for kids, but there is not so much focus on dialogue and search. So there is not that much that I can directly build upon."
Preferred design method	 Co-design User-centere d design Iterative design Collaboratio n 	These methods describe a specific approach or methodology that designers refer to use when creating robots or robot interactions.	-"And then, of course, when we design the behaviors we will test them with the people in the hospital and make edits from different angles. The patients, nurses, but also hospital staff." -" I also did some co-designing sessions with end users. So the parents, the healthcare professionals, but also the children. And also we like doing that, even though there's not necessarily directly a robot involved. I like to brainstorm with them about how they think such robots should be designed, and how the robots can be used and to hear different perspectives on that. And not only think about what I think is useful but also think about what the user in the end thinks is useful, especially when working with children, they will definitely come up with out-of-the-box creative ideas, which is a lot of fun to work with."

Challenges of designing robots	 Creating realistic scenarios Need for different participants Implemen- ting feasible behaviors Meeting unrealistic expectations Co-design challenges Not enough (child) participants Ensuring effective signaling Ensuring interpretatio n/communic a-tion cues 	The challenges of designers include different complexities, hurdles, and considerations that designers face during the design process. These difficulties can arise from a variety of sources, such as the project itself, the design context, and the designer's role.	-" So it's hard to, I would say, create a test environment or a methodology in which you can see, in a realistic scenario, how it would work for them. That's one of the big things that I'm always struggling with." -" It's also hard to or a little bit intensive to get access to the target audience." -" Because often it's very difficult to do co-creation in a more participatory way, I would love to do that more. But I'm not sure if it's a lack of experience or using the right tools, or we often notice that there's a big gap between the things that come out of those sessions and something we can actually implement with an autonomous robot, which is often far more limited than when you have a more freeform co-creation." - "And because, it's probably clear to the humans when somebody is trying to communicate with the robot, but it's very hard to make it clear to the robot when it is addressing humans. So it's very hard for the robot to know when to interpret the signal and when not to interpret the signal. And, and these kinds of considerations are really best discussed with the humans on site."